Agency

Insurance Department

Subject

Unfair Insurance Practices: Advertisements of Accident and Sickness Insurance

Inclusive Sections

§§ 38a-819-1—38a-819-75

CONTENTS

CONTENTS								
Sec.	38a-819-1.	Purpose						
Sec.	38a-819-2.	Applicability						
Sec.	38a-819-3.	Definitions						
Sec.	38a-819-4.	Method of disclosure of required information						
Sec.	38a-819-5.	Form and content of advertisements						
Sec.	38a-819-6.	Advertisements of benefits payable, losses covered or premiums payable						
Sec.	38a-819-7.	Necessity for disclosing policy provisions relating to renew-ability, cancellability and termination						
Sec.	38a-819-8.	Photographs						
Sec.	38a-819-9.	Testimonials or endorsements by third parties						
Sec.	38a-819-10.	Use of statistics						
Sec.	38a-819-11.	Identification of plan or number of policies						
Sec.	38a-819-12.	Disparaging comparisons and statements						
Sec.	38a-819-13.	Jurisdictional licensing and status of insurer						
Sec.	38a-819-14.	Identity of insurer						
Sec.	38a-819-15.	Group or quasi-group implications						
Sec.	38a-819-16.	Introductory, initial or special offers						
Sec.	38a-819-17.	Statements about an insurer						
Sec.	38a-819-18.	Enforcement procedures						
Sec.	38a-819-19.	Severability provision						
Sec.	38a-819-20.	Filing for prior review						
Unfair Insurance Practices: Advertisements of Life Insurance								
Sec.	38a-819-21.	Purpose						
Sec.	38a-819-22.	Definitions						
Sec.	38a-819-23.	Applicability						
Sec.	38a-819-24.	Form and content of advertisements						
Sec.	38a-819-25.	Disclosure requirements						
		1						

Regulations of Connecticut State Agencies

TITLE 38a. Insurance Department

Sec.	38a-819-26.	Identity of insurer							
Sec.	38a-819-27.	Jurisdictional licensing and status of insurer							
Sec.	38a-819-28.	Statements about the insurer							
Sec.	38a-819-29.	Enforcement procedure							
Sec.	38a-819-30.	Filing for prior review							
Sec.	38a-819-31.	Severability provision							
Life Insurance Solicitation									
Sec.	38a-819-32.	Authority							
Sec.	38a-819-33.	Purpose							
Sec.	38a-819-34.	Scope							
Sec.	38a-819-35.	Definitions							
Sec.	38a-819-36.	Disclosure requirements							
Sec.	38a-819-37.	General rules							
Sec.	38a-819-38.	Failure to comply							
Sec.	38a-819-39.	Effective date							
Sec.	APPENDIX.								
Sec.	38a-819-40to38a-819-49.	Reserved							
	Complaint Records of Insurance Companies								
Sec.	38a-819-50.	Authority							
	38a-819-51.	Content of complaint record							
Sec.	38a-819-52.	Format of complaint record							
Sec.	38a-819-53.	Maintenance of the record							
Sec.	38a-819-54.	Definitions							
Sec.	38a-819-55.	Complaint record							
Sec.	38a-819-56.	Explanation of Codes							
Sec.	38a-819-57.	Effective date							
	Life	e Insurance Illustrations							
Sec.	38a-819-58.	Applicability and scope							
	38a-819-59.	Definitions							
	38a-819-60.	Policies to be illustrated							
	304-019-00.	1 Officies to be inustrated							
Sec.									
	38a-819-61. 38a-819-62.	General rules and prohibitions Standards for basic illustrations							
Sec.	38a-819-61.	General rules and prohibitions							
Sec.	38a-819-61. 38a-819-62.	General rules and prohibitions Standards for basic illustrations							
Sec. Sec. Sec.	38a-819-61. 38a-819-62. 38a-819-63.	General rules and prohibitions Standards for basic illustrations Standards for supplemental illustrations							
Sec. Sec. Sec.	38a-819-61. 38a-819-62. 38a-819-63. 38a-819-64.	General rules and prohibitions Standards for basic illustrations Standards for supplemental illustrations Delivery of illustrations and record retention							
Sec. Sec. Sec. Sec.	38a-819-61. 38a-819-62. 38a-819-63. 38a-819-64. 38a-819-65.	General rules and prohibitions Standards for basic illustrations Standards for supplemental illustrations Delivery of illustrations and record retention Annual report; notice to policy owners							

Revised: 2015-11-23

Regulations of Connecticut State Agencies

TITLE 38a. Insurance Department

Sec. 38a-819-68. Sec. 38a-819-69.	Separability Effective date								
Military Sales Practices									
Sec. 38a-819-70.	Purpose								
Sec. 38a-819-71.	Scope								
Sec. 38a-819-72.	Exemptions								
Sec. 38a-819-73.	Definitions								
Sec. 38a-819-74.	Practices declared false, misleading, deceptive or unfair								
Sec. 38a-819-75.	Severability								

Revised: 2015-11-23

Insurance Department

§38a-819-3

Unfair Insurance Practices: Advertisements of Accident and Sickness Insurance

Sec. 38a-819-1. Purpose

The purpose of these regulations is to assure truthful and adequate disclosure of all material and relevant information in the advertising of accident and sickness insurance. This purpose is intended to be accomplished by the establishment of, and adherence to, certain minimum standards and guidelines of conduct in the advertising of accident and sickness insurance in a manner which prevents unfair competition among insurers and is conducive to the accurate presentation and description to the insurance buying public of a policy of such insurance offered through various advertising media.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Sec. 38a-819-2. Applicability

A. These regulations shall apply to any accident and sickness insurance "advertisement" as that term is hereinafter denied in Sections 38a-819-3A, G, H, and I, unless otherwise specified in these regulations, intended for presentation, distribution or dissemination in this state when such presentation, distribution or dissemination is made either directly or indirectly by or on behalf of an insurer, agent, broker, or solicitor as those terms are defined in the Insurance Code of this State and these rules.

B. Every insurer shall establish and at all times maintain a system of control over the content, form and method of dissemination of all advertisements of its policies. All such advertisements, regardless of by whom written, created, designed or presented, shall be the responsibility of the insurer whose policies are so advertised.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Revised: 2015-11-23

Sec. 38a-819-3. Definitions

A. An "advertisement" for the purpose of these regulations shall include: (1) printed and published material, audio visual material, and descriptive literature of an insurer used in direct mail, newspapers, magazines, radio scripts, TV scripts, billboards and similar displays; and (2) descriptive literature and sales aids of all kinds issued by an insurer, agent or broker for presentation to members of the insurance buying public, including but not limited to circulars, leaflets, booklets, depictions, illustrations, and form letters; and (3) prepared sales talks, presentations and material for use by agents, brokers and solicitors.

B. "Policy" for the purpose of these regulations shall include any policy, plan, certificate, contract, agreement, statement of coverge, rider or endorsement which provides accident or sickness benefits, or medical, surgical or hospital expense benefits, whether on an indemnity, reimbursement service or prepaid basis.

C. "Insurer" for the purpose of these regulations shall include any individual, corporation, association, partnership, reciprocal exchange, inter-insurer, Lloyds, fraternal benefit society, health maintenance organization, and any other legal entity engaged in the advertisement of a policy as "policy" is herein defined.

§38a-819-4

Insurance Department

- D. "Exception" for the purpose of these regulations shall mean any provision in a policy whereby coverage for a specified hazard is entirely eliminated; it is a statement of a risk not assumed under the policy.
- E. "Reduction" for the purpose of these regulations shall mean any provision which reduces the amount of the benefit; a risk of loss is assumed but payment upon the occurrence of such loss is limited to some amount or period less than would be otherwise payable had such reduction not been used.
- F. "Limitation" for the purpose of these regulations shall mean any provision which restricts coverage under the policy other than an exception or a reduction.
- G. "Institutional Advertisement" for the purpose of these regulations shall mean an advertisement having as its sole purpose the promotion of the reader's or viewer's interest in the concept of accident and sickness insurance, or the promotion of the insurer.
- H. "Invitation to Inquire" for the purpose of these regulations shall mean an advertisement having as its objective the creation of a desire to inquire further about the product and which is limited to a brief description of the loss for which the benefit is payable, and which may contain: (1) The dollar amount of benefit payable, and/or (2) the period of time during which the benefit is payable; provided the advertisement does not refer to cost. An advertisement which specifies either the dollar amount of benefit payable or the period of time during which the benefit is payable shall contain a provision in effect as follows:

"For costs and further details of the coverage, including exclusions, any reductions or limitations and the terms under which the policy may be continued in force, see your agent or write to the company."

I. "Invitation to Contract" for the purpose of these regulations shall mean an advertisement which is neither an invitation to inquire nor an institutional advertisement. (Effective September 25, 1992)

Sec. 38a-819-4. Method of disclosure of required information

All information required to be disclosed by these regulations shall be set out conspicuously and in close conjunction with the statements to which such information relates or under appropriate captions of such prominence that it shall not be minimized, rendered obscure or presented in an ambiguous fashion or intermingled with the context of the advertisement so as to be confusing or misleading.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Sec. 38a-819-5. Form and content of advertisements

A. The format and content of an advertisement of an accident or sickness insurance policy shall be sufficiently complete and clear to avoid deception or the capacity or tendency to mislead or deceive. Whether an advertisement has a capacity or tendency to mislead or deceive shall be determined by the Commissioner of Insurance from the overall impression

Insurance Department

§38a-819-6

that the advertisement may be reasonably expected to create upon a person of average education or intelligence, within the segment of the public to which it is directed.

- B. Advertisements shall be truthful and not misleading in fact or in implication. Words or phrases, the meaning of which is clear only by implication or by familiarity with insurance terminology, shall not be used.
- C. An offer in an advertisement of free inspection of policy or offer of a premium refund or offer to inquire is not a cure for misleading or deceptive statements contained in such advertisement.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Revised: 2015-11-23

Sec. 38a-819-6. Advertisements of benefits payable, losses covered or premiums payable

A. Deceptive words, phrases, or illustrations prohibited.

- (1) No advertisement shall omit information or use words, phrases, statements, references or illustrations if the omission of such information or use of such words, phrases, statements, references or illustrations has the capacity, tendency or effect of misleading or deceiving purchasers or prospective purchasers as to the nature or extent of any policy benefit payable, loss covered or premium payable. The fact that the policy offered is made available to a prospective insured for inspection prior to consummation of the sale or an offer is made to refund the premium if the purchaser is not satisfied does not remedy misleading statements.
- (2) No advertisement shall contain or use words or phrases such as "all," "full," "complete," "comprehensive," "unlimited," "up to," "as high as," "this policy will help pay your hospital and surgical bills," "this policy will help fill some of the gaps that Medicare and your present insurance leave out," "this policy will help to replace your income" (when used to express loss of time benefits), or similar words and phrases, in a manner which exaggerates any benefits beyond the terms of the policy.
- (3) An advertisement shall not contain descriptions of a policy limitation, exception, or reduction, worded in a positive manner to imply that it is a benefit, such as describing a waiting period as a "benefit builder" or stating "even pre-existing conditions are covered after two years." Words and phrases used in an advertisement to describe such policy limitations, exceptions and reductions shall fairly and accurately describe the negative features of such limitations, exceptions and reductions of the policy offered.
- (4) No advertisement of a benefit for which payment is conditional upon confinement in a hospital or similar facility shall use words or phrases such as "tax free," "extra cash," "extra income," "extra pay," or substantially similar words or phrases because such words and phrases have the capacity, tendency or effect of misleading the public into believing that the policy advertised will, in some way, enable them to make a profit from being hospitalized.
- (5) No advertisement of a hospital or other similar facility confinement benefit shall advertise that the amount of the benefit is payable on a monthly or weekly basis when, in fact, the amount of the benefit payable is based upon a daily pro rata basis relating to the

§38a-819-6

Insurance Department

number of days of confinement. When the policy contains a limit on the number of days of coverage provided, such limit must appear in the advertisement.

- (6) No advertisement of a policy covering only one disease or a list of specified diseases shall imply coverage beyond the terms of the policy. Synonymous terms shall not be used to refer to any disease so as to imply broader coverage than is the fact.
- (7) An advertisement for a policy providing benefits for specified illnesses only, such as cancer, or for specified accidents only, shall clearly and conspicuously in prominent type state the limited nature of the policy. The statement shall be worded in language identical to, or substantially similar to the following: "THIS IS A LIMITED POLICY," "THIS IS A CANCER ONLY POLICY."
- (8) An advertisement of a direct response insurance product shall not imply that because "no insurance agent will call and no commissions will be paid to agents" that it is "a low cost plan," or use other similar words or phrases because the cost of advertising and servicing such policies is a substantial cost in the marketing of a direct response insurance product.

B. Exceptions, reductions and limitations.

- (1) When an advertisement refers to either a dollar amount, or a period of time for which any benefit is payable, or the cost of the policy, or specific policy benefit, or the loss for which such benefit is payable, it shall also disclose those exceptions, reductions and limitations affecting the basic provisions of the policy without which the advertisement would have the capacity or tendency to mislead or deceive.
- (2) When a policy contains a waiting, elimination, probationary or similar time period between the effective date of the policy and the effective date of coverage under the policy or a time period between the date a loss occurs and the date benefits begin to accrue for such loss, an advertisement which is subject to the requirements of the preceding paragraph shall disclose the existence of such periods.
- (3) An advertisement shall not use the words "only," "just," "merely," "minimum," or similar words or phrases to describe the applicability of any exceptions and reductions, such as: "This policy is subject to the following minimum exceptions and reductions."

C. Pre-existing conditions.

- (1) An advertisement which is subject to the requirements of § 38a-819-6 B shall, in negative terms, disclose the extent to which any loss is not covered if the cause of such loss is traceable to a condition existing prior to the effective date of the policy. The use of the term "pre-existing condition" without an appropriate definition or description shall not be used.
- (2) When a policy does not cover losses resulting from pre-existing conditions, no advertisement of the policy shall state or imply that the applicant's physical condition or medical history will not affect the issuance of the policy or payment of a claim thereunder. This rule prohibits the use of the phrase "no medical examination required" and phrases of similar import but does not prohibit explaining "automatic issue." If an insurer requires a medical examination for a specified policy, the advertisement if it is an invitation to contract

Regulations of Connecticut State Agencies

TITLE 38a. Insurance Department

Insurance Department

§38a-819-9

shall disclose that a medical examination is required.

(3) When an advertisement contains an application form to be completed by the applicant and returned by mail for a direct response insurance product, such application form shall contain a question or statement which reflects the pre-existing condition provisions of the policy immediately preceding the blank space for the applicant's signature. For example, such an application form shall contain a question or statement substantially as follows:

"Do you understand that this policy will not pay benefits during the first ____ year(s) after the issue date for a disease or physical condition which you now have or have had in the past?

□ YES"

Or substantially the following statement:

"I understand that the policy applied for will not pay benefits for any loss incurred during the first ____ year(s) after the issue date on account of disease or physical condition which I now have or have had in the past."

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Sec. 38a-819-7. Necessity for disclosing policy provisions relating to renew-ability, cancellability and termination

When an advertisement which is an invitation to contract refers to either a dollar amount or a period of time for which any benefit is payable, or the cost of the policy, or specific policy benefit, or the loss for which such benefit is payable, it shall disclose the provisions relating to renewability, cancellability and termination and any modification of benefits, losses covered or premiums because of age or for other reasons, in a manner which shall not minimize or render obscure the qualifying conditions.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Sec. 38a-819-8. Photographs

The use of the following photographs, illustrations or depictions shall not be used in a manner that has the capacity, tendency or effect of being misleading or deceptive: (1) hospitalized victims or patients; (2) ambulances or emergency vehicles; (3) medical instruments, facilities or personnel; (4) injured persons; (5) any photograph or illustration that detracts or unduly emphasizes the risks covered by a particular policy; (6) any other photograph, illustration or depiction that tends to be misleading or deceptive.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Revised: 2015-11-23

Sec. 38a-819-9. Testimonials or endorsements by third parties

A. Testimonials used in advertisements must be genuine, represent the current opinion of the author, be applicable to the policy advertised and be accurately reproduced. The

§38a-819-10

Insurance Department

Revised: 2015-11-23

insurer, in using a testimonial, makes as its own all of the statements contained therein, and the advertisement, including such statement, is subject to all the provisions of these rules.

- B. If the person making a testimonial, an endorsement or an appraisal has a financial interest in the insurer or a related entity as a stockholder, director, officer, employee, or otherwise, such fact shall be disclosed in the advertisement. If a person is compensated for making a testimonial, endorsement or appraisal, such fact shall be disclosed in the advertisement by language substantially as follows: "Paid Endorsement." The provisions of this subsection do not require disclosure of union "scale" wages required by union rules if the payment is actually for such "scale" for TV or radio performances. The payment of substantial amounts, directly or indirectly, for "travel and entertainment" for filming or recording of TV or radio advertisements remove the filming or recording from the category of an unsolicited testimonial and require disclosure of such compensation. The provisions of this subsection do not apply to an institutional advertisement which has as its sole purpose the promotion of the insurer.
- C. An advertisement shall not state or imply that an insurer or a policy has been approved or endorsed by any individual, group of individuals, society, association or other organizations, unless such is the fact, and unless any proprietary relationship between an organization and the insurer is disclosed. If the entity making the endorsement or testimonial has been formed by the insurer or is owned or controlled by the insurer or the person or persons who own or control the insurer, such fact shall be disclosed in the advertisement.
- D. When a testimonial refers to benefits received under a policy, the specific claim data, including claim number, date of loss, and other pertinent information shall be retained by the insurer for inspection for a period of four years or until the filing of the next regular report on examination of the insurer, whichever is the longer period of time.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Sec. 38a-819-10. Use of statistics

- A. An advertisement relating to the dollar amounts of claims paid, the number of persons insured, or similar statistical information relating to any insurer or policy shall not use irrelevant facts and shall not be used unless it accurately reflects all of the relevant facts. Such an advertisement shall not imply that such statistics are derived from the policy advertised unless such is the fact, and when applicable to other policies or plans shall specifically so state.
- B. An advertisement shall not represent or imply that claim settlements by the insurer are "liberal" or "generous," or use words of similar import, or that claim settlements are or will be beyond the actual terms of the contract. An unusual amount paid for a unique claim for the policy advertised is misleading and shall not be used.
- C. The source of any statistics used in an advertisement shall be identified in such advertisement.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Insurance Department

§38a-819-14

Sec. 38a-819-11. Identification of plan or number of policies

- A. When a choice of the amount of benefits is referred to, an advertisement which is an invitation to contract shall disclose that the amount of benefits provided depends upon the plan selected and that the premium will vary with the amount of the benefits selected.
- B. When an advertisement which is an invitation to contract refers to various benefits which may be contained in two or more policies, other than group master policies, the advertisement shall disclose that such benefits are provided only through a combination of such policies.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Sec. 38a-819-12. Disparaging comparisons and statements

An advertisement shall not directly or indirectly make unfair or incomplete comparisons of policies or benefits or comparisons of non-comparable policies of other insurers and shall not disparage competitors, their policies, services or business methods and shall not disparage or unfairly minimize competing methods of marketing insurance.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Sec. 38a-819-13. Jurisdictional licensing and status of insurer

- A. An advertisement which is intended to be seen or heard beyond the limits of the jurisdiction in which the insurer is licensed shall not imply licensing beyond those limits.
- B. An advertisement shall not create the impression directly or indirectly that the insurer, its financial condition or status, or the payment of its claims, or the merits, desirability, or advisability of its policy forms or kinds or plans of insurance are approved, endorsed, or accredited by any division or agency of this state or the United States Government unless such is the fact.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Revised: 2015-11-23

Sec. 38a-819-14. Identity of insurer

A. The name of the actual insurer shall be stated in all of its advertisements. The form number or numbers of the policy advertised shall be stated in an advertisement which is an invitation to contract. An advertisement shall not use a trade name, any insurance group designation, name of the parent company of the insurer, name of a particular division of the insurer, service mark, slogan, symbol or other device which without disclosing the name of the actual insurer would have the capacity and tendency to mislead or deceive as to the true identity of the insurer.

B. No advertisement shall use any combination of words, symbols, or physical materials which by their content, phraseology, shape, color or other characteristics are so similar to combination of words, symbols, or physical materials used by agencies of the federal government or of this state, or otherwise appear to be of such a nature that it tends to confuse or mislead prospective insureds into believing that the solicitation is in some manner

§38a-819-15

Insurance Department

connected with an agency of the municipal, state, or federal government.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Sec. 38a-819-15. Group or quasi-group implications

An advertisement of a particular policy shall not state or imply that prospective insureds become group or quasi-group members covered under a group policy and as such enjoy special rates or underwriting privileges, unless such is the fact.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Sec. 38a-819-16. Introductory, initial or special offers

- A. (1) an advertisement of an individual policy shall not directly or by implication represent that a contract or combination of contracts is an introductory, initial or special offer, or that applicants will receive substantial advantages not available at a later date, or that the offer is available only to a specified group of individuals, unless such is the fact. An advertisement shall not contain phrases describing an enrollment period as "special," "limited," or similar words or phrases when the insurer uses such enrollment periods as the usual method of advertising accident and sickness insurance.
- (2) An enrollment period during which a particular insurance product may be purchased on an individual basis shall not be offered within this state unless there has been a lapse of not less than six months between the close of the immediately preceding enrollment period for the same product and the opening of the new enrollment period. The advertisement shall indicate the date by which the applicant must mail the application which shall be not less than ten days and not more than forty days from the date that such enrollment period is advertised for the first time. The provisions of this subsection apply to all advertising media, i.e., mail, newspapers, radio, television, magazines and periodicals, by any one insurer. It is inapplicable to solicitations of employees or members of a particular group or association which otherwise would be eligible under specific provisions of the Insurance Code for group, blanket or franchise insurance. The phrase "any one insurer" includes all the affiliated companies of a group of insurance companies under common management or control.
- (3) The provisions of this subsection prohibit any statement or implication to the effect that only a specific number of policies will be sold or that a time is fixed for the discontinuance of the sale of the particular policy advertised because of special advantages available in the policy, unless such is the fact.
- (4) The phrase "a particular insurance product" in \P (2) of this section means an insurance policy which provides substantially different benefits than those contained in any other policy. Different terms of renewability, an increase or decrease in the dollar amounts of benefits, an increase or decrease in any elimination period of waiting period from those available during an enrollment period for another policy shall not be sufficient to constitute the product being offered as a different product eligible for concurrent or overlapping enrollment periods.
 - B. An advertisement shall not offer a policy which utilizes a reduced initial premium rate.

Insurance Department

§38a-819-20

3. Special awards, such as a "safe drivers' award" shall not be used in connection with advertisements of accident or accident and sickness insurance.

Sec. 38a-819-17. Statements about an insurer

An advertisement shall not contain statements which are untrue in fact, or by implication misleading, with respect to the assets, corporate structure, financial standing, age or relative position of the insurer in the insurance business. An advertisement shall not contain a recommendation by any commercial rating system unless it clearly indicates the purpose of the recommendation and the limitations of the scope and extent of the recommendation.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Sec. 38a-819-18. Enforcement procedures

A. Advertising file. Each insurer shall maintain at its home or principal office a complete file containing every printed, published or prepared advertisement of its individual policies and typical printed, published or prepared advertisements of its blanket, franchise and group policies hereafter disseminated in this or any other state whether or not licensed in such other state, with a notation attached to each such advertisement which shall indicate the manner and extent of distribution and the form number of any policy advertised. Such file shall be subject to regular and periodical inspection by this Department. All such advertisements shall be maintained in said file for a period of either four years or until the filing of the next regular report on examination of the insurer, whichever is the longer period of time.

B. Certificate of compliance. Each insurer required to file an Annual Statement which is now or which hereafter becomes subject to the provisions of these regulations must file with this Department with its Annual Statement a Certificate of Compliance executed by an authorized officer of the insurer wherein it is stated that, to the best of his knowledge, information, and belief, the advertisements which were disseminated by the insurer during the preceding statement year complied or were made to comply in all respects with the provisions of these regulations and the insurance laws of this State as implemented and interpreted by these regulations.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Sec. 38a-819-19. Severability provision

If any section or portion of a section of these regulations or the applicability thereof to any person or circumstance is held invalid by a court, the remainder of the regulations, or the applicability of such provision to other persons or circumstances, shall not be affected thereby.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Revised: 2015-11-23

Sec. 38a-819-20. Filing for prior review

The Commissioner may, at his discretion, after reasonable notice to the insurer involved,

§38a-819-21

Insurance Department

require the filing with this Department, for review prior to use, of all advertising material proposed for use by an insurer as defined in § 38a-819-3 C herein. Such advertising material must be filed by the insurer with this Department not less than 30 days prior to the date the insurer desires to use the advertisement.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Unfair Insurance Practices: Advertisements of Life Insurance

Sec. 38a-819-21. Purpose

The purpose of these regulations is to set forth minimum standards and guidelines to assure a full and truthful disclosure to the public of all material and relevant information in the advertising of life insurance policies and annuity contracts.

Sec. 38a-819-22. Definitions

For the purpose of these regulations:

- A. "Policy" shall include any policy, plan, certificate, contract, agreement, statement of coverage, rider, or endorsement which provides for life insurance or annuity benefits.
- B. "Insurer" shall include any individual, corporation, association, partnership, reciprocal exchange, interinsurer, Lloyd's, fraternal benefit society, and any other legal entity which is defined as an "insurer" in the Insurance Code of this State or issues life insurance or annuities in this state and is engaged in the advertisement of a policy.
- C. "Advertisement" shall be material designed to create public interest in life insurance or annuities or in an insurer, or to induce the public to purchase, increase, modify, reinstate, or retain a policy including:
- 1. Printed and published material, audiovisual material, and descriptive literature of an insurer used in direct mail, newspapers, magazines, radio and television scripts, billboards, and similar displays;
- 2. Descriptive literature and sales aids of all kinds issued by an insurer or agent, including but not limited to circulars, leaflets, booklets, depictions, illustrations, and form letters;
- 3. Material used for the recruitment, training, and education of an insurer's sales personnel, agents, solicitors, and brokers which is designed to be used or is used to induce the public to purchase, increase, modify, reinstate, or retain a policy;
- 4. Prepared sales talks, presentations, and material for use by sales personnel, agents, solicitors, and brokers.
 - D. "Advertisement" for the purpose of these regulations shall not include:
- 1. Communications or materials used within an insurer's own organization and not intended for dissemination to the public;
- 2. Communications with policyholders other than material urging policyholders to purchase, increase, modify, reinstate, or retain a policy;
- 3. A general announcement from a group or blanket policyholder to eligible individuals on an employment or membership list that a policy or program has been written or arranged, provided the announcement clearly indicates that it is preliminary to the issuance of a

Insurance Department

§38a-819-25

booklet explaining the proposed coverage.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Sec. 38a-819-23. Applicability

- A. These regulations shall apply to any life insurance or annuity advertisement intended for dissemination in this state.
- B. Every insurer shall establish and at all times maintain a system of control over the content, form, and method of dissemination of all advertisements of its policies. All such advertisements, regardless of by whom written, created, designed, or presented, shall be the responsibility of the insurer.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Sec. 38a-819-24. Form and content of advertisements

A. Advertisments shall be truthful and not misleading in fact or by implication. The form and content of an advertisement of a policy shall be sufficiently complete and clear so as to avoid deception. It shall not have the capacity or tendency to mislead or deceive.

Whether an advertisement has the capacity or tendency to mislead or deceive shall be determined by the Commissioner of Insurance from the overall impression that the advertisement may be reasonably expected to create upon a person of average education or intelligence within the segment of the public to which it is directed.

B. No advertisement shall use the terms "investment," "investment plan," "founder's plan," "charter plan," "expansion plan," "profit," "profits," "profit sharing," "interest plan," "savings," "savings plan," or other similar terms in connection with a policy in a context or under such circumstances or conditions as to have the capacity or tendency to mislead a purchaser or prospective purchaser of such policy to believe that he will receive, or that it is possible that he will receive, something other than a policy or some benefit not available to other persons of the same class and equal expectation of life.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Revised: 2015-11-23

Sec. 38a-819-25. Disclosure requirements

- A. The information required to be disclosed by these regulations shall not be minimized, rendered obscure, or presented in an ambiguous fashion or intermingled with the rest of the advertisement so as to be confusing or misleading.
- B. No advertisement shall omit material information or use words, phrases, statements, references, or illustrations if such omission or such use has the capacity, tendency, or effect of misleading or deceiving purchasers or prospective purchasers as to the nature or extend of any policy benefit payable, loss covered, premium payable, or state or federal tax consequences. The fact that the policy offered is made available to a prospective insured for inspection prior to consummation of the sale, or an offer is made to refund the premium if the purchaser is not satisfied, does not remedy misleading statements.
 - C. In the event an advertisement uses "Non-Medical," "No Medical Examination

§38a-819-25

Insurance Department

Required," or similar terms where issue is not guaranteed, such terms shall be accompanied by a further disclosure of equal prominence and in juxtaposition thereto to the effect that issuance of the policy may depend upon the answers to the health questions.

- D. An advertisement shall not use as the name or title of a life insurance policy any phrase which does not include the words "life insurance" unless accompanied by other language clearly indicating it is life insurance.
 - E. An advertisement shall prominently describe the type of policy advertised.
- F. An advertisement of an insurance policy marketed by the direct response techniques shall not state or imply that because there is no agent or commission involved there will be a cost saving to prospective purchasers unless such is the fact. No such cost savings may be stated or implied without justification satisfactory to the Insurance Commissioner prior to use.
- G. An advertisement for a policy containing graded or modified benefits shall prominently display any limitation of benefits. If the premium is level and coverage decreases or increases with age or duration, such fact shall be prominently disclosed.
- H. An advertisement for a policy with non-level premiums shall prominently describe the premium changes.
- I. **Dividends.** 1. An advertisement shall not utilize or describe dividends in a manner which is misleading or has the capacity or the tendency to miselad.
- 2. An advertisement shall not state or imply that the payment or amount of dividends is guaranteed. If dividends are illustrated, they must be based on the insurer's current dividend scale and the illustration must contain a statement to the effect that they are not to be construed as guarantees or estimates of dividends to be paid in the future.
- 3. An advertisement shall not state or imply that illustrated dividends under a participating policy and/or pure endowments will be or can be sufficient at any future time to assure, without the further payment of premiums, the receipt of benefits, such as a paid-up policy, unless the advertisement clearly and precisely explains (a) what benefits or coverage would be provided at such time and (b) under what conditions this would occur.
- J. An advertisement shall not state that a purchaser of a policy will share in or receive a stated percentage or portion of the earnings on the general account assets of the company.
- K. Testimonials or endorsements by third parties. 1. Testimonials used in advertisements must be genuine; represent the current opinion of the author; be applicable to the policy advertised, if any; and be accurately reproduced. In using a testimonial the insurer makes as its own all of the statements contained therein, and such statements are subject to all the provisions of these regulations.
- 2. If the individual making a testimonial or an endorsement has a financial interest in the insurer or a related entity as a stockholder, director, officer, employee, or otherwise, or receives any benefit directly or indirectly other than required union scale wages, such fact shall be disclosed in the advertisement.
- 3. An advertisement shall not state or imply that an insurer or a policy has been approved or endorsed by a group of individuals, society, association, or other organization unless such

Insurance Department

Revised: 2015-11-23

§38a-819-25

is the fact and unless any proprietary relationship between an organization and the insurer is disclosed. If the entity making the endorsement or testimonial is owned, controlled, or managed by the insurer, or receives any payment or other consideration from the insured for making such endorsement or testimonial, such fact shall be disclosed in the advertisement.

- L. An advertisement shall not contain statistical information relating to any insurer or policy unless it accurately reflects recent and relevant facts. The source of any such statistics used in an advertisement shall be identified therein.
- M. Introductory, initial, or special offers and enrollment periods. 1. An advertisement of an individual policy or combination of such policies shall not state or imply that such policy or combination of such policies is an introductory, initial, or special offer, or that applicants will receive substantial advantages not available at a later date, or that the offer is available only to a specified group of individuals, unless such is the fact. An advertisement shall not describe an enrollment period as "special" or "limited" or use similar words or phrases in describing it when the insurer uses successive enrollment periods as its usual method of marketing its policies.
- 2. An advertisement shall not state or imply that only a specific number of policies will be sold or that a time is fixed for the discontinuance of the sale of the particular policy advertised because of special advantages available in the policy.
- 3. An advertisement shall not offer a policy which utilizes a reduced initial premium rate in a manner which overemphasizes the availability and the amount of the reduced initial premium. When an insurer charges an initial premium that differs in amount from the amount of the renewal premium payable on the same mode, all references to the reduced initial premium shall be followed by an asterisk or other appropriate symbol which refers the reader to that specific portion of the advertisement which contains the full rate schedule for the policy being advertised.
- 4. An enrollment period during which a particular insurance policy may be purchased on an individual basis shall not be offered within this state unless there has been a lapse of not less than six months between the close of the immediately preceding enrollment period for the same policy and the opening of the new enrollment period. The advertisement shall specify the date by which the applicant must mail the application, which shall be not later than ten days and not more than forty days on which such enrollment period is advertised for the first time. This rule applies to all advertising media—i.e., mail, newspapers, radio, television, magazines, and periodicals—used by any one insurer. The phrase "any one insurer" includes all the affiliated companies of a group of insurance companies under common management or control. This rule does not apply to the use of a termination or cutoff date beyond which an individual application for a guaranteed issue policy will not be accepted by an insurer in those instances where the application has been sent to the applicant in response to his request. It is also inapplicable to solicitations of employees or members of a particular group or association which otherwise would be eligible under specific provisions of the Insurance Code for group, blanket, or franchise insurance. In cases

§38a-819-26

Insurance Department

where an insurance product is marketed on a direct mail basis to prospective insureds by reason of some common relationship with a sponsoring organization, this rule shall be applied separately to each such sponsoring organization.

- N. An advertisement of a particular policy shall not state or imply that prospective insureds shall be or become members of a special class, group, or quasi-group and as such enjoy special rates, dividends, or underwriting privileges, unless such is the fact.
- O. An advertisement shall not make unfair or incomplete comparisons of policies, benefits, dividends, or rates of other insurers. An advertisement shall not falsely or unfairly describe other insurers, their policies, services, or methods of marketing.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Sec. 38a-819-26. Identity of insurer

A. The name of the insurer shall be clearly identified and, if any specific individual policy is advertised, it shall be identified either by form number or other appropriate description. An advertisement shall not use a trade name, an insurance group designation, name of the parent company of the insurer, name of a particular division of the insurer, service mark, slogan, symbol, or other device or reference without disclosing the name of the insurer, if the advertisement would have the capacity or tendency to mislead or deceive as to the true identity of the insurer or create the impression that a company other than the insurer would have any responsibility for the financial obligation under a policy.

B. No advertisement shall use any combination of words, symbols, or physical materials which by their content, phraseology, shape, color, or other characteristics are so similar to a combination of words, symbols, or physical materials used by a governmental program or agency or otherwise appear to be of such a nature that they tend to mislead prospective insureds into believing that the solicitation is in some manner connected with such governmental program or agency.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Sec. 38a-819-27. Jurisdictional licensing and status of insurer

- A. An advertisement which is intended to be seen or heard beyond the limits of the jurisdiction in which the insurer is licensed shall not imply licensing beyond such limits.
- B. An advertisement may state that an insurer is licensed in the state where the advertisement appears, provided it does not exaggerate such fact or suggest or imply that competing insurers may not be so licensed.
- C. An advertisement shall not create the impression that the insurer, its financial condition or status, the payment of its claim, or the merits, desirability, or advisability of its policy forms or kinds of plans of insurance are recommended or endorsed by any governmental entity. However, where a governmental entity has recommended or endorsed a policy form or plan, such fact may be stated if the entity authorizes its recommendation or endorsement to be used in an advertisement.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Insurance Department

§38a-819-31

Sec. 38a-819-28. Statements about the insurer

An advertisement shall not contain statements, pictures, or illustrations which are false or misleading, in fact or by implication, with respect to the assets, liabilities, insurance in force, corporate structure, financial condition, age, or relative position of the insurer in the insurance business. An advertisement shall not contain a recommendation by any commercial rating system unless it clearly defines the scope and extent of the recommendation.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Sec. 38a-819-29. Enforcement procedure

A. Each insurer shall maintain at its home or principal office a complete file containing a specimen copy of every printed, published, or prepared advertisement of its individual policies and specimen copies of typical printed, published, or prepared advertisements of its blanket, franchise, and group policies, hereafter disseminated in this state, with a notation indicating the manner and extent of distribution and the form number of any policy advertised. Such file shall be subject to inspection by this Department. All such advertisements shall be maintained in said file for a period of either four years or until the filing of the next regular report on examination of the insurer, whichever is the longer period of time.

B. Each insurer subject to the provisions of these regulations shall file with this Department with its Annual Statement a certificate of compliance executed by an authorized officer of the insurer wherein it is stated that to the best of his knowledge, information, and belief the advertisements which were disseminated by or on behalf of the insurer in this state during the preceding statement year, or during the portion of such year when these rules were in effect, complied or were made to comply in all respects with the provisions of these regulations and the insurance laws of this state as implemented and interpreted by these regulations.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Sec. 38a-819-30. Filing for prior review

The Commissioner may, at his discretion, after reasonable notice to the insurer involved, require the filing with this Department, for review prior to use, of all advertising material proposed for use by an insurer. Such advertising material must be filed by the insurer with this Department not less than thirty days prior to the date of the insurer desires to use the advertisement.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Revised: 2015-11-23

Sec. 38a-819-31. Severability provision

If any section or portion of a section of these regulations or the applicability thereof to any person or circumstance is held invalid by a court, the remainder of the regulations, or the applicability of such provision to other persons or circumstances, shall not be affected

§38a-819-32

Insurance Department

thereby.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Life Insurance Solicitation

Sec. 38a-819-32. Authority

This regulation is adopted and promulgated by the Insurance Commissioner pursuant to Section 38-64 of the General Statutes.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Sec. 38a-819-33. Purpose

- (A) The purpose of this regulation is to require insurers to deliver to purchasers of life insurance, information which will improve the buyer's ability to select the most appropriate plan of life insurance for his needs, improve the buyer's understanding of the basic features of the policy which has been purchased or which is under consideration and improve the ability of the buyer to evaluate the relative costs of similar plans of life insurance.
- (B) This regulation does not prohibit the use of additional material which is not in violation of this regulation or any other Connecticut statute or regulation.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Sec. 38a-819-34. Scope

- (A) Except as hereafter exempted, this regulation shall apply to any solicitation, negotiation, or procurement of life insurance occurring within this state. This regulation shall apply to any issuer of life insurance contracts including fraternal benefit societies.
 - (B) Unless otherwise specifically included, this regulation shall not apply to:
 - 1. Annuities.
 - 2. Credit life insurance.
 - 3. Group life insurance.
- 4. Life insurance policies issued in connection with pension and welfare plans as defined by and which are subject to the federal Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974 (ERISA).
- 5. Variable life insurance under which the death benefits and cash values vary in accordance with unit values of investments held in a separate account.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Sec. 38a-819-35. Definitions

For the purposes of this regulation, the following definitions shall apply:

- (A) **Buyer's guide.** A Buyer's Guide is a document which contains, and is limited to, the language contained in the Appendix to this regulation or language approved by the Insurance Commissioner.
 - (B) Cash dividend. A Cash Dividend is the current illustrated dividend which can be

Insurance Department

§38a-819-35

applied toward payment of the gross premium.

- (C) **Equivalent level annual dividend.** The Equivalent Level Annual Dividend is calculated by applying the following steps:
- 1. Accumulate the annual cash dividends at five percent interest compounded annually to the end of the tenth and twentieth policy years.
- 2. Divide each accumulation of Step 1 by an interest factor that converts it into one equivalent level annual amount that, if paid at the beginning of each year, would accrue to the values in Step 1 over the respective periods stipulated in Step 1. If the period is ten years, the factor is 13.207 and if the period is twenty years, the factor is 34.719.
- 3. Divide the results of Step 2 by the number of thousands of the Equivalent Level Death Benefit to arrive at the Equivalent Level Annual Dividend.
- (D) **Equivalent level death benefit.** The Equivalent Level Death Benefit of a policy or term life insurance rider is an amount calculated as follows:
- 1. Accumulate the guaranteed amount payable upon death, regardless of the cause of death, at the beginning of each policy year for ten and twenty years at five percent interest compounded annually to the end of the tenth and twentieth policy years respectively.
- 2. Divide each accumulation of Step 1 by an interest factor that converts it into one equivalent level annual amount that, if paid at the beginning of each year, would accrue to the value in Step 1 over the respective periods stipulated in Step 1. If the period is ten years, the factor is 13.207 and if the period is twenty years, the factor is 34.719.
- (E) **Generic name.** Generic Name means a short title which is descriptive of the premium and benefit patterns of a policy or a rider.
- (F) **Life Insurance cost indexes.** 1. Life Insurance Surrender Cost Index. The Life Insurance Surrender Cost Index is calculated by applying the following steps:
- a. Determine the guaranteed cash surrender value, if any, available at the end of tenth and twentieth policy years.
- b. For participating policies, add the terminal dividend payable upon surrender, if any, to the accumulation of the annual Cash Dividends at five percent interest compounded annually to the end of the period selected and add this sum to the amount determined in Step a.
- c. Divide the result of Step b. (Step a. for guaranteed cost policies) by an interest factor that converts it into an equivalent level annual amount that, if paid at the beginning of each year, would accrue to the value in Step b. (Step a. for guaranteed cost policies) over the respective periods stipulated in Step a. If the period is ten years, the factor is 13.207 and if the period is twenty years, the factor is 34.719.
- d. Determine the equivalent level premium by accumulating each annual premium payable for the basic policy or rider at five percent interest compounded annually to the end of the period stipulated in Step a. and dividing the result by the respective factors stated in Step c. (this amount is the annual premium payable for a level premium plan).
 - e. Subtract the result of Step c. from Step d.

Revised: 2015-11-23

f. Divide the result of Step e. by the number of thousands of the Equivalent Level Death Benefit to arrive at the Life Insurance Surrender Cost Index.

§38a-819-35

Insurance Department

- 2. Life insurance net payment cost index. The Life Insurance Net Payment Cost Index is calculated in the same manner as the comparable Life Insurance Cost Index except that the cash surrender value and any terminal dividend are set at zero.
- (G) **Policy summary.** For the purposes of this regulation, Policy Summary means a written statement describing the elements of the policy including but not limited to:
- 1. A prominently placed title as follows: STATEMENT OF POLICY COST AND BENEFIT INFORMATION.
- 2. The name and address of the producer, or, if no producer is involved, a statement of the procedure to be followed in order to receive responses to inquiries regarding the Policy Summary.
- 3. The full name and home office or administrative office address of the company in which the life insurance policy is to be or has been written.
 - 4. The Generic Name of the basic policy and each rider.
- 5. The following amounts, where applicable, for the first five policy years and representative policy years thereafter sufficient to clearly illustrate the premium and benefit patterns, including, but not necessarily limited to, the years for which Life Insurance Cost Indexes are displayed and at least one age from sixty through sixty-five or maturity, whichever is earlier:
 - a. The annual premium for the basic policy.
 - b. The annual premium for each optional rider.
- c. Guaranteed amount payable upon death, at the beginning of the policy year regardless of the cause of death other than suicide, or other specifically enumerated exclusions, which is provided by the basic policy and each optional rider, with benefits provided under the basic policy and each rider shown separately.
- d. Total guaranteed cash surrender values at the end of the year with values shown separately for the basic policy and each rider.
- e. Cash Dividends payable at the end of the year with values shown separately for the basic policy and each rider. (Dividends need not be displayed beyond the twentieth policy year.)
- f. Guaranteed endowment amounts payable under the policy which are not included under guaranteed cash surrender values above.
- 6. The effective policy loan annual percentage interest rate, if the policy contains this provision, specifying whether this rate is applied in advance or in arrears. If the policy loan interest rate is variable, the Policy Summary includes the maximum annual percentage rate.
- 7. Life Insurance Cost Indexes for ten and twenty years but in no case beyond the premium-paying period. Separate indexes are displayed for the basic policy and for each optional term life insurance rider. Such indexes need not be included for optional riders which are limited to benefits such as accidental death benefits, disability waiver of premium, preliminary term life insurance coverage of less than 12 months and guaranteed insurability benefits, nor for basic policies or optional riders covering more than one life.
 - 8. The Equivalent Level Annual Dividend, in the case of participating policies and

Insurance Department

§38a-819-37

participating optional term life insurance riders, under the same circumstances and for the same durations at which Life Insurance Cost Indexes are displayed.

- 9. A Policy Summary which includes dividends shall also include a statement that dividends are based on the Company's current dividend scale and are not guaranteed in addition to a statement in close proximity to the Equivalent Level Annual Dividend as follows: An explanation of the intended use of the Equivalent Level Annual Dividend is included in the Life Insurance Buyer's Guide.
- 10. A statement in close proximity to the Life Insurance Cost Indexes as follows: An explanation of the intended use of these indexes is provided in the Life Insurance Buyer's Guide.
 - 11. The date on which the Policy Summary is prepared.

The policy summary must consist of a separate document. All information required to be disclosed must be set out in such a manner as to not minimize or render any portion thereof obscure. Any amounts which remain level for two or more years of the policy may be represented by a single number if it is clearly indicated what amounts are applicable for each policy year. Amounts in item 5 of this section shall be listed in total, not on a per thousand nor per unit basis. If more than one insured is covered under one policy or rider, guaranteed death benefits shall be displayed separately for each insured or for each class of insureds if death benefits do not differ within the class. Zero amounts shall be displayed as zero and shall not be displayed as a blank space.

(Effective September 25, 1992; Amended September 9, 2013)

Sec. 38a-819-36. Disclosure requirements

- (A) The insurer shall provide, to all prospective purchasers, a Buyer's Guide and a policy Summary prior to accepting the applicant's initial premium or premium deposit, unless the policy for which application is made contains an unconditional refund provision of at least ten days or unless the Policy Summary contains such an unconditional refund offer, in which event the Buyer's Guide and Policy Summary must be delivered with the policy or prior to delivery of the policy.
- (B) The insurer shall provide a Buyer's Guide and a Policy Summary to any prospective purchaser upon request.
- (C) In the case of policies whose Equivalent Level Death Benefit does not exceed \$5,000, the requirement for providing a Policy Summary will be satisfied by delivery of a written statement containing the information described in Sec. 38a-819-35 (G), items 2, 3, 4, 5a, 5b, 5c, 6, 7, 10 and 11.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Revised: 2015-11-23

Sec. 38a-819-37. General rules

(A) Each insurer shall maintain at its home office or principal office, a complete file containing one copy of each document authorized by the insurer for use pursuant to this regulation. Such file shall contain one copy of each authorized form for a period of three

§38a-819-38

Insurance Department

years following the date of its last authorized use.

- (B) An agent shall inform the prospective purchaser, prior to commencing a life insurance sales presentation, that he is acting as a producer and inform the prospective purchaser of the full name of the insurance company which he is representing to the buyer. In sales situations in which a producer is not involved, the insurer shall identify its full name.
- (C) Terms such as financial planner, investment advisor, financial consultant, or financial counseling shall not be used in such a way as to imply that the producer is generally engaged in an advisory business in which compensation is unrelated to sales unless such is actually the case.
- (D) Any reference to policy dividends must include a statement that dividends are not guaranteed.
- (E) A system or presentation which does not recognize the time value of money through the use of appropriate interest adjustments shall not be used for comparing the cost of two or more life insurance policies. Such a system may be used for the purpose of demonstrating the cash-flow pattern of a policy if such presentation is accompanied by a statement disclosing that the presentation does not recognize that, because of interest, a dollar in the future has less value than a dollar today.
- (F) A presentation of benefits shall not display guaranteed and non-guaranteed benefits as a single sum unless they are shown separately in close proximity thereto.
- (G) A statement regarding the use of the Life Insurance Cost Indexes shall include an explanation to the effect that the indexes are useful only for the comparison of the relative costs of two or more similar policies.
- (H) A Life Insurance Cost Index which reflects dividends or an Equivalent Level Annual Dividend shall be accompanied by a statement that it is based on the company's current dividend scale and is not guaranteed.
- (I) For the purposes of this regulation, the annual premium for a basic policy or rider, for which the company reserves the right to change the premium, shall be the maximum annual premium.

(Effective September 25, 1992; Amended September 9, 2013)

Sec. 38a-819-38. Failure to comply

Failure of an insurer to provide or deliver a Buyer's Guide, or a Policy Summary as provided in Sec. 38-64-36 shall constitute an omission which misrepresents the benefits, advantages, conditions, or terms of an insurance policy.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Sec. 38a-819-39. Effective date

This regulation shall apply to all solicitations of life insurance which commence on or after January 1, 1978.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Insurance Department

§APPENDIX

Sec. APPENDIX.

Life Insurance Buyer's Guide

The face page of the Buyer's Guide shall read as follows:

LIFE INSURANCE BUYER'S GUIDE

This guide can show you how to save money when you shop for life insurance.

It helps you to:

Revised: 2015-11-23

- —Decide how much life insurance you should buy
- —Decide what kind of life insurance policy you need, and
- —Compare the cost of similar life insurance policies.

Prepared by the National Association of Insurance Commissioners.

Reprinted by (Company Name)

(Month and year of printing)

The Buyer's Guide shall contain the following language at the bottom of page 2:

The National Association of Insurance Commissioners is an association of state insurance regulatory officials. This association helps the various Insurance Departments to coordinate insurance laws for the benefit of all consumers. You are urged to use this Guide in making a life insurance purchase.

THIS GUIDE DOES NOT ENDORSE ANY COMPANY OR POLICY.

The remaining text of the Buyer's Guide shall begin on page 3 as follows:

BUYING LIFE INSURANCE

When you buy life insurance, you want a policy which fits your needs without costing too much. Your first step is to decide how much you need, how much you can afford to pay, and the kind of policy you want. Then, find out what various companies charge for that kind of policy. You can find important differences in the cost of life insurance by using the life insurance cost indexes which are described in this guide. A good life insurance agent or company will be able and willing to help you with each of these shopping steps.

If you are going to make a good choice when you buy life insurance, you need to understand which kinds are available. If one kind does not seem to fit your needs, ask about the other kinds which are described in this guide. If you feel that you need more information than is given here, you may want to check with a life insurance agent or company or books on life insurance in your public library.

CHOOSING THE AMOUNT

One way to decide how much life insurance you need is to figure how much cash and income your dependents would need if you were to die. You should think of life insurance as a source of cash needed for expenses of final illnesses, paying taxes, mortgages or other debts. It can also provide income for your family's living expenses, educational costs, and other future expenses. Your new policy should come as close as you can afford to making up the difference between (1) what your dependents would have if you were to die now,

§APPENDIX

Insurance Department

and (2) what they would actually need.

CHOOSING THE RIGHT KIND

All life insurance policies agree to pay an amount of money if you die. But all policies are not the same. There are three basic kinds of life insurance:

- 1. Term insurance
- 2. Whole Life insurance
- 3. Endowment insurance

Remember, no matter how fancy the policy title or sales presentation might appear, all life insurance policies contain one or more of the three basic kinds. If you are confused about a policy that sounds complicated, ask the agent or company if it combines more than one kind of life insurance. The following is a brief description of the three basic kinds:

Term Insurance

Term insurance is death protection for a "term" of one or more years. Death benefits will be paid only if you die within that term of years. Term insurance generally provides the largest immediate death protection for your premium dollar.

Some term insurance policies are "renewable" for one or more additional terms even if your health has changed. Each time you renew the policy for a new term, premiums will be higher. You should check the premiums at older ages and the length of time the policy can be continued.

Some term insurance policies are also "convertible." This means that before the end of the conversion period, you may trade the term policy for a whole life or endowment insurance policy even if you are not in good health. Premiums for the new policy will be higher than you have been paying for the term insurance.

Whole Life Insurance

Whole Life insurance gives death protection for as long as you live. The most common type is called "straight life" or "ordinary life" insurance, for which you pay the same premiums for as long as you live. These premiums can be several times higher than you would pay initially for the same amount of term insurance. But they are smaller than the premiums you would eventually pay if you were to keep renewing a term insurance policy until your later years.

Some whole life policies let you pay premiums for a shorter period such as 20 years, or until age 65. Premiums for these policies are higher than for ordinary life insurance since the premium payments are squeezed into a shorter period.

Although you pay higher premiums, to begin with, for whole life insurance than for term insurance, whole life insurance policies develop "cash values" which you may have if you stop paying premiums. You can generally either take the cash, or use it to buy some continuing insurance protection. Technically speaking, these values are called "nonforfeiture benefits." This refers to benefits you do not lose (or "forfeit") when you stop paying premiums. The amount of these benefits depends on the kind of policy you have, its size, and how long you have owned it.

Insurance Department

§APPENDIX

A policy with cash values may also be used as collateral for a loan. If you borrow from the life insurance company, the rate of interest is shown in your policy. Any money which you owe on a policy loan would be deducted from the benefits if you were to die, or from the cash value if you were to stop paying premiums.

Endowment Insurance

An endowment insurance policy pays a sum or income to you—the policyholder— if you live to a certain age. If you were to die before then, the death benefit would be paid to your beneficiary. Premiums and cash values for endowment insurance are higher than for the same amount of whole life insurance. Thus endowment insurance gives you the least amount of death protection for your premium dollar.

FINDING A LOW COST POLICY

After you have decided which kind of life insurance fits your needs, look for a good buy. Your chances of finding a good buy are better if you use two types of index numbers that have been developed to aid in shopping for life insurance. One is called the "Surrender Cost Index" and the other is the "Net Payment Cost Index." It will be worth your time to try to understand how these indexes are used; but in any event, use them only for comparing the relative costs of similar policies. LOOK FOR POLICIES WITH LOW COST INDEX NUMBERS.

What is Cost?

"Cost" is the difference between what you pay and what you get back. If you pay a premium for life insurance and get nothing back, your cost for the death protection is the premium. If you pay a premium and get something back later on, such as a cash value, your cost is smaller than the premium.

The cost of some policies can also be reduced by dividends; these are called "participating" policies. Companies may tell you what their current dividends are, but the size of future dividends is unknown today and cannot be guaranteed. Dividends actually paid are set each year by the company.

Some policies do not pay dividends. These are called "guaranteed cost" or "nonparticipating" policies. Every feature of a guaranteed cost policy is fixed so that you know in advance what your future cost will be.

The premiums and cash values of a participating policy are guaranteed, but the dividends are not. Premiums for participating policies are typically higher than for guaranteed cost policies, but the cost to you may be higher or lower, depending on the dividends actually paid.

What Are Cost Indexes?

In order to compare the cost of policies, you need to look at:

- 1. Premiums
- 2. Cash values

Revised: 2015-11-23

3. Dividends

Cost indexes use one or more of these factors to give you a convenient way to compare

§APPENDIX

Insurance Department

relative costs of similar policies. When you compare costs, an adjustment must be made to take into account that money is paid and received at different times. It is not enough to just add up the premiums you will pay and to subtract the cash values and dividends you expect to get back. These indexes take care of the arithmetic for you. Instead of having to add, subtract, multiply, and divide many numbers yourself, you just compare the index numbers which you can get from life insurance agents and companies:

- 1. LIFE INSURANCE SURRENDER COST INDEX. This index is useful if you consider the level of the cash values to be of primary importance to you. It helps you compare costs if at some future point in time, such as 10 or 20 years, you were to surrender the policy and take its cash value.
- 2. LIFE INSURANCE NET PAYMENT COST INDEX. This index is useful if your main concern is the benefits that are to be paid at your death and if the level of cash values is of secondary importance to you. It helps you compare costs at some future point in time, such as 10 or 20 years, if you continue paying premiums on your policy and do not take its cash value.

There is another number called the Equivalent Level Annual Dividend. It shows the part dividends play in determining the cost index of a participating policy. Adding a policy's Equivalent Level Annual Dividend to its cost index allows you to compare total costs of similar policies before deducting dividends. However, if you make any cost comparisons of a participating policy with a nonparticipating policy, remember that the total cost of the participating policy will be reduced by dividends, but the cost of the nonparticipating policy will not change.

How Do I Use Cost Indexes?

The most important thing to remember when using cost indexes is that a policy with a small index number is generally a better buy than a comparable policy with a larger index number. The following rules are also important:

- 1. Cost comparisons should only be made between similar plans of life insurance. Similar plans are those which provide essentially the same basic benefits and require premium payments for approximately the same period of time. The closer policies are to being identical, the more reliable the cost comparison will be.
- 2. Compare index numbers only for the kind of policy, for your age and for the amount you intend to buy. Since no one company offers the lowest cost for *all* types of insurance at *all* ages and for *all* amounts of insurance, it is important that you get the indexes for the actual policy, age, and amount which you intend to buy. Just because a "shopper's guide" tells you that one company's policy is a good buy for a particular age and amount, you should not assume that all of that company's policies are equally good buys.
- 3. Small differences in index numbers could be offset by other policy features, or differences in the quality of service you may expect from the company or its agent. Therefore, when you find small differences in cost indexes, your choice should be based on something other than cost.
 - 4. In any event, you will need other information on which to base your purchase decision.

Insurance Department

§38a-819-51

Be sure you can afford the premiums, and that you understand its cash values, dividends, and death benefits. You should also make a judgment on how well the life insurance company or agent will provide service in the future, to you as a policyholder.

5. These life insurance cost indexes apply to new policies and should not be used to determine whether you should drop a policy you have already owned for a while, in favor of a new one. If such a replacement is suggested, you should ask for information from the company which issued the old policy before you take action.

IMPORTANT THINGS TO REMEMBER—A SUMMARY

The first decision you must make when buying a life insurance policy is choosing a policy whose benefits and premiums most closely meet your needs and ability to pay. Next, find a policy which is also a relatively good buy. If you compare Surrender Cost Indexes and Net Payment Cost Indexes of similar competing policies, your chances of finding a relatively good buy will be better than if you do not shop. REMEMBER, LOOK FOR POLICIES WITH LOWER COST INDEX NUMBERS. A good life insurance agent can help you to choose the amount of life insurance and kind of policy you want and will give you cost indexes so that you can make cost comparisons of similar policies.

Don't buy life insurance unless you intend to stick with it. A policy which is a good buy when held for 20 years can be very costly if you quit during the early years of the policy. If you surrender such a policy during the first few years, you may get little or nothing back and much of your premium may have been used for company expenses.

Read your new policy carefully, and ask the agent or company for an explanation of anything you do not understand. Whatever you decide now, it is important to review your life insurance program every few years to keep up with changes in your income and responsibilities.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Sec. 38a-819-40to38a-819-49. Reserved

Complaint Records of Insurance Companies

Sec. 38a-819-50. Authority

These regulations are authorized under the provisions of Section 38-64 of the General Statutes.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Revised: 2015-11-23

Sec. 38a-819-51. Content of complaint record

Section 38a-819-55 of these regulations sets forth the minimum information required to be obtained in a person's complaint record in order for it to comply with Section 38a-816 (7) of the Connecticut General Statutes. Refinements and additions to the information specified therein may be maintained in such complaint record. Section 38a-819-56 of these regulations contains the explanation of the various headings, codes and other notations

§38a-819-52

Insurance Department

Revised: 2015-11-23

contained in Section 38a-819-55. The codes are used in order to simplify both the identification of the action underlying the complaint and the keeping of the records.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Sec. 38a-819-52. Format of complaint record

Section 38a-819-55 of these regulations is the suggested format for the complaint record required to be maintained by Section 38a-816 (7) of the Connecticut General Statutes, and this regulation. Refinements, deviations from or additions to this suggested format are permitted so long as the minimum information contemplated by such format can be obtained for insurance department review within a reasonable time following a request therefore by an authorized representative of the department.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Sec. 38a-819-53. Maintenance of the record

The complaint record shall be kept on a calendar year basis and the number of complaints by line of insurance, function, reason, disposition, and state of origin shall be compiled not less frequently than annually. The complaint record required by this regulation shall be maintained on and after the date sixty days after the effective date of this regulation.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Sec. 38a-819-54. Definitions

As used herein: (a) "person" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 38-60 of the Connecticut General Statutes; (b) "compaint" shall mean a written communication primarily expressing a grievance; (c) "insurance department complaint" shall mean a written communication regarding a complaint transmitted by the insurance department.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Insurance Department

§38a-819-56

Sec. 38a-819-55. Complaint record

COMPLAINT RECORD

COLUMN	COLUMN		COLUMN	COLUMN	COLUMN	COLUMN	COLUMN	COLUMN
A	B		C	D	E	F	G	H
Company	Function	Reason	Line	Company	Date	Date	Insurance	State
Identification	Code	Code	Type	Disposition	Received	Closed	Department	of
Number				After			Complaint	Origin
				Complaint				
				Receipt				
(Agent's								
Number)								
(Staff								
Adjuster's								
Number)								
(Independent								
Adjuster)								

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Sec. 38a-819-56. Explanation of Codes

Col. A. Company Identification Number. As noted, this refers to the identification number of the complaint and shall also include the license number of other means of identifying any licensee of the Insurance Department (such as agent, staff adjuster, or independent adjuster) that may have been involved in the complaint.

Col. B. Function Code. Complaints are to be classified by function(s) of the Company involved. Separate classifications are to be maintained for underwriting, marketing and sales, claims, policyholder service and miscellaneous.

Reason Code. Complaints are also to be classified by the nature of the complaint. The following is the classification required for each function specified above.

- 1) Underwriting
- a) Company underwriting
- b) Individual's application underwriting (This refers to any complaint where misrepresentations or declarations in an application for insurance resulted in company action involved in the complaint.)
 - c) Cancellation
 - d) Rescission
 - e) Non-renewal
 - f) Premiums and rating
 - g) Delays
 - h) Refusal to insure
 - i) Miscellaneous (not covered by above)
 - 2) Marketing and Sales
 - a) General Advertising

Revised: 2015-11-23

b) Mass marketing advertising—(advertising which is essentially directed to reach more people than in a one to one relationship)

§38a-819-56

Insurance Department

- c) Agent handling
- d) Replacement
- e) Dividend illustration
- f) Delays
- g) Alleged misleading statement or misrepresentation
- h) Miscellaneous (not covered by above)
- 3) Claims
- a) Claims procedure
- b) Delays
- c) Unsatisfactory settlements
- d) Natural disaster adjusting (hurricane or flood situations or other situations which produce a large number of claims)
 - e) Unsatisfactory settlement offers
 - f) Denial of Claim
 - g) Miscellaneous (not covered by above)
 - 4) Policyholder Service
 - (a) Failure to respond
 - (b) Delays
 - (c) Miscellaneous (not covered by above)
 - 5) Miscellaneous

Col. C. Line Type. Complaints are to be classified according to the line of insurance involved, as follows:

- 1) Automobile
- 2) Fire
- 3) Homeowners—Farmowners
- 4) Crop
- 5) Inland Marine
- 6) Individual Life
- 7) Group Life
- 8) Annuities
- 9) Individual Health—Accident & Sickness
- 10) Group Health—Accident & Sickness
- 11) Workers' Compensation
- 12) Liability Insurance Other Than Automobile
- 13) Mobile Homeowners
- 14) Miscellaneous (not covered by above)

Col. D. Company Disposition After Receipt. The complaint record shall note the disposition of the complaint.

The following examples illustrate the type of information called for but are not intended to be required language nor to exhaust the possibilities:

1) Corrective action was taken;

Insurance Department

§38a-819-59

- 2) No action was deemed necessary;
- 3) Satisfactory explanation was given to the complainant.

The complaint record need not note the specific action taken with respect to the complaint, so long as the action was appropriate to the circumstances. If the company wishes, it may use a code for entries in this column.

- **Col. E. Date Received.** This refers to the date the complaint was received.
- **Col. F. Date Closed.** This refers to the date on which the complaint was disposed of whether by one action or a series of actions as may be present in connection with some complaints.
- **Col. G. Insurance Department Complaint.** Complaints are to be classified as to indicate if the origin of the complaint was from an insurance department.
- **Col. H. State of Origin.** The complaint record should note the state from which the complaint originated.

Ordinarily, this will be the state of residence of the complainant.

(Effective September 25, 1992; Amended September 9, 2013)

Sec. 38a-819-57. Effective date

These regulations shall be effective on January 1, 1978.

(Effective September 25, 1992)

Life Insurance Illustrations

Sec. 38a-819-58. Applicability and scope

Sections 38a-819-58 to 38a-819-69, inclusive, of the regulations of Connecticut State Agencies apply to all group and individual life insurance policies and certificates except:

- (1) Variable life insurance;
- (2) Individual and group annuity contracts;
- (3) Credit life insurance; or
- (4) Life insurance policies with no illustrated death benefits on any individual exceeding \$10,000.

(Adopted effective January 1, 1999)

Sec. 38a-819-59. Definitions

Revised: 2015-11-23

As used in sections 38a-819-58 to 38a-819-69, inclusive, of the regulations of Connecticut State Agencies:

- (1) "Actuarial Standards Board" means the board established by the American Academy of Actuaries to develop and promulgate standards of actuarial practice.
 - (2) "Commissioner" means the Insurance Commissioner.
- (3) "Contract premium" means the gross premium that is required to be paid under a fixed premium policy, including the premium for a rider for which benefits are shown in the illustration.

§38a-819-59

Insurance Department

- (4) "Currently payable scale" means a scale of non-guaranteed elements in effect for a policy form as of the preparation date of the illustration or declared to become effective within the next ninety-five (95) days.
- (5) "Disciplined current scale" means a scale of non-guaranteed elements constituting a limit on illustrations currently being illustrated by an insurer that is reasonably based on actual recent historical experience, as certified annually by an illustration actuary designated by the insurer. Further guidance in determining the disciplined current scale as contained in standards established by the Actuarial Standards Board may be relied upon if the standards:
- (A) Are consistent with all provisions of sections 38a-819-58 to 38a-819-69, inclusive, of the regulations of Connecticut State Agencies;
- (B) Limit a disciplined current scale to reflect only actions that have already been taken or events that have already occurred;
- (C) Do not permit a disciplined current scale to include any projected trends of improvements in experience or any assumed improvements in experience beyond the illustration date; and
 - (D) Do not permit assumed expenses to be less than minimum assumed expenses.
- (6) "Generic name" means a short title descriptive of the policy being illustrated such as "whole life," "term life" or "flexible premium adjustable life."
 - (7) "Guaranteed elements" and "non-guaranteed elements":
- (A) "Guaranteed elements" means the premiums, benefits, values, credits or charges under a policy of life insurance that are guaranteed and determined at issue.
- (B) "Non-guaranteed elements" means the premiums, benefits, values, credits or charges under a policy of life insurance that are not guaranteed or not determined at issue.
- (8) "Illustrated scale" means a scale of non-guaranteed elements currently being illustrated that is not more favorable to the policy owner than the lesser of:
 - (A) The disciplined current scale; or
 - (B) The currently payable scale.
- (9) "Illustration" means a presentation or depiction that includes non-guaranteed elements of a policy of life insurance over a period of years and that is one of the three (3) types defined in subdivisions (A) to (C), inclusive, of this subsection:
- (A) "Basic illustration" means a ledger or proposal used in the sale of a life insurance policy that shows both guaranteed and non-guaranteed elements.
- (B) "Supplemental illustration" means an illustration furnished in addition to a basic illustration that meets the applicable requirements of sections 38a-819-58 to 38a-819-69, inclusive, of the regulations of Connecticut State Agencies and that may be presented in a format differing from the basic illustration, but may only depict a scale of non-guaranteed elements that is permitted in a basic illustration.
- (C) "In force illustration" means an illustration furnished at any time after the policy that it depicts has been in force for one year or more.
 - (10) "Illustration actuary" means an actuary meeting the requirements of Sec. 38a-819-

Insurance Department

§38a-819-60

66 of the regulations of Connecticut State Agencies who certifies to illustrations based on the standard of practice promulgated by the Actuarial Standards Board.

- (11) "Lapse-supported illustration" means an illustration of a policy form failing the test of self-supporting as defined in subsection (16) of this section, under a modified persistency rate assumption using persistency rates underlying the disciplined current scale for the first five (5) years and 100 percent policy persistency thereafter.
- (12) (A) "Minimum assumed expenses" means the minimum expenses that may be used in the calculation of the disciplined current scale for a policy form. The insurer may choose to designate each year the method of determining assumed expenses for all policy forms from the following:
 - (i) Fully allocated expenses;
 - (ii) Marginal expenses; and
- (iii) A generally recognized expense table based on fully allocated expenses representing a significant portion of insurance companies and approved by the commissioner.
- (B) Marginal expenses may be used only if greater than a generally recognized expense table. If no generally recognized expense table is approved, fully allocated expenses shall be used.
- (13) "Non-term group life" means a group policy or individual policies of life insurance issued to members of an employer group or other permitted group where:
 - (A) Every plan of coverage was selected by the employer or other group representative;
 - (B) Some portion of the premium is paid by the group or through payroll deduction; and
 - (C) Group underwriting or simplified underwriting is used.
- (14) "Policy owner" means the owner named in the policy or the certificate holder in the case of a group policy.
- (15) "Premium outlay" means the amount of premium assumed to be paid by the policy owner or other premium payer out-of-pocket.
- (16) "Self-supporting illustration" means an illustration of a policy form for which it can be demonstrated that, when using experience assumptions underlying the disciplined current scale, for all illustrated points in time on or after the fifteenth policy anniversary or the twentieth policy anniversary for second-or-later-to-die policies, or upon policy expiration if sooner, the accumulated value of all policy cash flows equals or exceeds the total policy owner value available. For this purpose, policy owner value will include cash surrender values and any other illustrated benefit amounts available at the policy owner's election.

(Adopted effective January 1, 1999)

Revised: 2015-11-23

Sec. 38a-819-60. Policies to be illustrated

(a) Each insurer marketing policies to which sections 38a-819-58 to 38a-819-69, inclusive, of the regulations of Connecticut State Agencies are applicable shall notify the commissioner whether a policy form is to be marketed with or without an illustration. For all policy forms being actively marketed on the effective date of this section, the insurer shall identify in writing those forms and whether or not an illustration will be used with

§38a-819-61

Insurance Department

them. For policy forms filed after the effective date of this section, the identification shall be made at the time of filing. Any previous identification may be changed by notice to the commissioner.

- (b) If the insurer identifies a policy form as one to be marketed without an illustration, any use of an illustration for any policy using that form prior to the first policy anniversary is prohibited.
- (c) If a policy form is identified by the insurer as one to be marketed with an illustration, a basic illustration prepared and delivered in accordance with sections 38a-819-58 to 38a-819-69, inclusive, of the regulations of Connecticut State Agencies is required, except that a basic illustration need not be provided to individual members of a group or to individuals insured under multiple lives coverage issued to a single applicant unless the coverage is marketed to these individuals. The illustration furnished an applicant for a group life insurance policy or policies issued to a single applicant on multiple lives may be either an individual or composite illustration representative of the coverage on the lives of members of the group or the multiple lives covered.
- (d) Potential enrollees of non-term group life subject to sections 38a-819-58 to 38a-819-69, inclusive, of the regulations of Connecticut State Agencies shall be furnished a quotation with the enrollment materials. The quotation shall show potential policy values for sample ages and policy years on a guaranteed and non-guaranteed basis appropriate to the group and the coverage. This quotation shall not be considered an illustration for purposes of sections 38a-819-58 to 38a-819-69, inclusive, of the regulations of Connecticut State Agencies but all information provided shall be consistent with the illustrated scale. A basic illustration shall be provided at delivery of the certificate to enrollees for non-term group life who enroll for more than the minimum premium necessary to provide pure death benefit protection. In addition, the insurer shall make a basic illustration available to any non-term group life enrollee who requests it.

(Adopted effective January 1, 1999)

Sec. 38a-819-61. General rules and prohibitions

- (a) An illustration used in the sale of a life insurance policy shall satisfy the applicable requirements of sections 38a-819-58 to 38a-819-69, inclusive, of the regulations of Connecticut State Agencies, be clearly labeled "life insurance illustration" and contain the following basic information:
 - (1) Name of insurer;
 - (2) Name and business address of producer or insurer's authorized representative, if any;
- (3) Name, age and sex of proposed insured, except where a composite illustration is permitted under subsection (c) of section 38a-819-60 of the regulations of Connecticut State Agencies;
 - (4) Underwriting or rating classification upon which the illustration is based;
 - (5) Generic name of policy, the company product name, if different, and form number;
 - (6) Initial death benefit; and

Regulations of Connecticut State Agencies

TITLE 38a. Insurance Department

Insurance Department

§38a-819-62

- (7) Dividend option election or application of non-guaranteed elements, if applicable.
- (b) When using an illustration in the sale of a life insurance policy, an insurer or its producers or other authorized representatives shall not:
 - (1) Represent the policy as anything other than a life insurance policy;
- (2) Use or describe non-guaranteed elements in a manner that is misleading or has the capacity or tendency to mislead;
 - (3) State or imply that the payment or amount of non-guaranteed elements is guaranteed;
- (4) Use an illustration that does not comply with the requirements of sections 38a-819-58 to 38a-819-69, inclusive, of the regulations of Connecticut State Agencies;
- (5) Use an illustration that at any policy duration depicts policy performance more favorable to the policy owner than that produced by the illustrated scale of the insurer whose policy is being illustrated;
 - (6) Provide an applicant with an incomplete illustration;
- (7) Represent in any way that premium payments will not be required for each year of the policy in order to maintain the illustrated death benefits, unless that is the fact;
- (8) Use the term "vanish" or "vanishing premium," or a similar term that implies the policy becomes paid up, to describe a plan for using non-guaranteed elements to pay a portion of future premiums;
- (9) Except for policies that can never develop nonforfeiture values, use an illustration that is "lapse-supported"; or
 - (10) Use an illustration that is not "self-supporting."
- (c) If an interest rate used to determine the illustrated non-guaranteed elements is shown, it shall not be greater than the earned interest rate underlying the disciplined current scale. (Adopted effective January 1, 1999)

Sec. 38a-819-62. Standards for basic illustrations

Revised: 2015-11-23

- (a) **Format.** A basic illustration shall conform with the following requirements:
- (1) The illustration shall be labeled with the date on which it was prepared.
- (2) Each page, including any explanatory notes or pages, shall be numbered and show its relationship to the total number of pages in the illustration (for example, the fourth page of a seven-page illustration shall be labeled "page 4 of 7 pages.")
- (3) The assumed dates of payment receipt and benefit pay-out within a policy year shall be clearly identified.
- (4) If the age of the proposed insured is shown as a component of the tabular detail, it shall be issue age plus the numbers of years the policy is assumed to have been in force.
- (5) The assumed payments on which the illustrated benefits and values are based shall be identified as premium outlay or contract premium, as applicable. For policies that do not require a specific contract premium, the illustrated payments shall be identified as premium outlay.
- (6) Guaranteed death benefits and values available upon surrender, if any, for the illustrated premium outlay or contract premium shall be shown and clearly labeled

§38a-819-62

Insurance Department

guaranteed.

- (7) If the illustration shows any non-guaranteed elements, they cannot be based on a scale more favorable to the policy owner than the insurer's illustrated scale at any duration. These elements shall be clearly labeled non-guaranteed.
- (8) The guaranteed elements, if any, shall be shown before corresponding non-guaranteed elements and shall be specifically referred to on any page of an illustration that shows or describes only the non-guaranteed elements (for example, "see page one for guaranteed elements.")
- (9) The account or accumulation value of a policy, if shown, shall be identified by the name this value is given in the policy being illustrated and shown in close proximity to the corresponding value available upon surrender.
- (10) The value available upon surrender shall be identified by the name this value is given in the policy being illustrated and shall be the amount available to the policy owner in a lump sum after deduction of surrender charges, policy loans and policy loan interest, as applicable.
- (11) Illustrations may show policy benefits and values in graphic or chart form in addition to the tabular form.
- (12) Any illustration of non-guaranteed elements shall be accompanied by a statement indicating that:
 - (A) The benefits and values are not guaranteed;
 - (B) The assumptions on which they are based are subject to change by the insurer; and
 - (C) Actual results may be more or less favorable.
- (13) If the illustration shows that the premium payer may have the option to allow policy charges to be paid using non-guaranteed values, the illustration shall clearly disclose that a charge continues to be required and that, depending on actual results, the premium payer may need to continue or resume premium outlays. Similar disclosure shall be made for premium outlay of lesser amounts or shorter durations than the contract premium. If a contract premium is due, the premium outlay display shall not be left blank or show zero unless accompanied by an asterisk or similar mark to draw attention to the fact that the policy is not paid up.
- (14) If the applicant plans to use dividends or policy values, guaranteed or non-guaranteed, to pay all or a portion of the contract premium or policy charges, or for any other purpose, the illustration may reflect those plans and the impact on future policy benefits and values.
 - (b) Narrative Summary. A basic illustration shall include the following:
- (1) A brief description of the policy being illustrated, including a statement that it is a life insurance policy;
- (2) A brief description of the premium outlay or contract premium, as applicable, for the policy. For a policy that does not require payment of a specific contract premium, the illustration shall show the premium outlay that must be paid to guarantee coverage for the term of the contract, subject to maximum premiums allowable to qualify as a life insurance

Insurance Department

§38a-819-62

policy under the applicable provisions of the Internal Revenue Code;

- (3) A brief description of any policy features, riders or options, guaranteed or non-guaranteed, shown in the basic illustration and the impact they may have on the benefits and values of the policy;
- (4) Identification and a brief definition of column headings and key terms used in the illustration; and
- (5) A statement containing in substance the following: "This illustration assumes that the currently illustrated non-guaranteed elements will continue unchanged for all years shown. This is not likely to occur, and actual results may be more or less favorable than those shown."

(c) Numeric Summary.

- (1) Following the narrative summary, a basic illustration shall include a numeric summary of the death benefits and values and the premium outlay and contract premium, as applicable. For a policy that provides for a contract premium, the guaranteed death benefits and values shall be based on the contract premium. This summary shall be shown for at least policy years five (5), ten (10) and twenty (20) and at age 70, if applicable, on the three bases set forth in subparagraphs (A) to (C), inclusive, of this subdivision. For multiple life policies the summary shall show policy years five (5), ten (10), twenty (20) and thirty (30).
 - (A) Policy guarantees;
 - (B) Insurer's illustrated scale;
- (C) Insurer's illustrated scale used but with the non-guaranteed elements reduced as follows:
- (i) Dividends at fifty percent (50%) of the dividends contained in the illustrated scale used;
- (ii) Non-guaranteed credited interest at rates that are the average of the guaranteed rates and the rates contained in the illustrated scale used; and
- (iii) All non-guaranteed charges, including but not limited to, term insurance charges, mortality and expense charges, at rates that are the average of the guaranteed rates and the rates contained in the illustrated scale used.
- (2) In addition, if coverage would cease prior to policy maturity or age 100, the year in which coverage ceases shall be identified for each of the three (3) bases set forth in subparagraphs (A) to (C), inclusive, of subdivision (1) of this subsection.
- (d) **Statements.** Statements substantially similar to the following shall be included on the same page as the numeric summary and signed by the applicant, or the policy owner in the case of an illustration provided at time of delivery, as required in section 38a-819-64 of the regulations of Connecticut State Agencies.
- (1) A statement to be signed and dated by the applicant or policy owner reading as follows: "I have received a copy of this illustration and understand that any non-guaranteed elements illustrated are subject to change and could be either higher or lower. The agent has told me they are not guaranteed."

§38a-819-63

Insurance Department

(2) A statement to be signed and dated by the insurance producer or other authorized representative of the insurer reading as follows: "I certify that this illustration has been presented to the applicant and that I have explained that any non-guaranteed elements illustrated are subject to change. I have made no statements that are inconsistent with the illustration."

(e) Tabular Detail.

- (1) A basic illustration shall include the following for at least each policy year from one (1) to ten (10) and for every fifth policy year thereafter ending at age 100, policy maturity or final expiration; and except for term insurance beyond the 20th year, for any year in which the premium outlay and contract premium, if applicable, is to change:
- (A) The premium outlay and mode the applicant plans to pay and the contract premium, as applicable;
 - (B) The corresponding guaranteed death benefit, as provided in the policy; and
- (C) The corresponding guaranteed value available upon surrender, as provided in the policy.
- (2) For a policy that provides for a contract premium, the guaranteed death benefit and value available upon surrender shall correspond to the contract premium.
- (3) Non-guaranteed elements may be shown if described in the contract. In the case of an illustration for a policy on which the insurer intends to credit terminal dividends, they may be shown if the insurer's current practice is to pay terminal dividends. If any non-guaranteed elements are shown they shall be shown at the same durations as the corresponding guaranteed elements, if any. If no guaranteed benefit or value is available at any duration for which a non-guaranteed benefit or value is shown, a zero shall be displayed in the guaranteed column.

(Adopted effective January 1, 1999)

Sec. 38a-819-63. Standards for supplemental illustrations

- (a) A supplemental illustration may be provided so long as:
- (1) It is appended to, accompanied by or preceded by a basic illustration that complies with sections 38a-819-58 to 38a-819-69, inclusive, of the regulations of Connecticut State Agencies;
- (2) The non-guaranteed elements shown are not more favorable to the policy owner than the corresponding elements based on the scale used in the basic illustration;
- (3) It contains the same statement required of a basic illustration that non-guaranteed elements are not guaranteed; and
- (4) For a policy that has a contract premium, the contract premium underlying the supplemental illustration is equal to the contract premium shown in the basic illustration. For policies that do not require a contract premium, the premium outlay underlying the supplemental illustration shall be equal to the premium outlay shown in the basic illustration.
 - (b) The supplemental illustration shall include a notice referring to the basic illustration

Insurance Department

§38a-819-64

for guaranteed elements and other important information.

(Adopted effective January 1, 1999)

Sec. 38a-819-64. Delivery of illustrations and record retention

- (a) (1) If a basic illustration is used by an insurance producer or other authorized representative of the insurer in the sale of a life insurance policy and the policy is applied for as illustrated, a copy of that illustration, signed in accordance with section 38a-819-62 of the regulations of Connecticut State Agencies, shall be submitted to the insurer at the time of policy application. A copy also shall be provided to the applicant.
- (2) If the policy is issued other than as applied for, a revised basic illustration conforming to the policy as issued shall be sent with the policy. The revised illustration shall conform to the requirements of sections 38a-819-58 to 38a-819-69, inclusive, of the regulations of Connecticut State Agencies, shall be labeled "Revised Illustration" and shall be signed and dated by the applicant or policy owner and producer or other authorized representative of the insurer no later than the time the policy is delivered. A copy shall be provided to the insurer and the policy owner.
- (b) (1) If no illustration is used by an insurance producer or other authorized representative in the sale of a life insurance policy or if the policy is applied for other than as illustrated, the producer or representative shall certify to that effect in writing on a form provided by the insurer. On the same form the applicant shall acknowledge that no illustration conforming to the policy applied for was provided and shall further acknowledge an understanding that an illustration conforming to the policy as issued will be provided no later than at the time of policy delivery. This form shall be submitted to the insurer at the time of policy application.
- (2) If the policy is issued, a basic illustration conforming to the policy as issued shall be sent with the policy and signed no later than the time the policy is delivered. A copy shall be provided to the insurer and the policy owner.
- (c) If the basic illustration or revised illustration is sent to the applicant or policy owner by mail from the insurer, it shall include instructions for the applicant or policy owner to sign the duplicate copy of the numeric summary page of the illustration for the policy issued and return the signed copy to the insurer. The insurer's obligation under this subsection shall be satisfied if it can demonstrate that it has made a diligent effort to secure a signed copy of the numeric summary page. The requirement to make a diligent effort shall be deemed satisfied if the insurer includes in the mailing a self-addressed postage prepaid envelope with instructions for the return of the signed numeric summary page.
- (d) A copy of the basic illustration and a revised basic illustration, if any, signed as applicable, along with any certification that either no illustration was used or that the policy was applied for other than as illustrated, shall be retained by the insurer until three (3) years after the policy is no longer in force. A copy need not be retained if no policy is issued.

(Adopted effective January 1, 1999)

Revised: 2015-11-23

§38a-819-65

Insurance Department

Sec. 38a-819-65. Annual report; notice to policy owners

- (a) In the case of a policy designated as one for which illustrations will be used, the insurer shall provide each policy owner with an annual report on the status of the policy that shall contain at least the following information:
 - (1) For universal life policies, the report shall include the following:
 - (A) The beginning and end date of the current report period;
- (B) The policy value at the end of the previous report period and at the end of the current report period;
- (C) The total amounts that have been credited or debited to the policy value during the current report period, identifying each by type (for example, interest, mortality, expense and riders);
- (D) The current death benefit at the end of the current report period on each life covered by the policy;
 - (E) The net cash surrender value of the policy as of the end of the current report period;
- (F) The amount of outstanding loans, if any, as of the end of the current report period; and
 - (G) For fixed premium policies:
- If, assuming guaranteed interest, mortality and expense loads and continued scheduled premium payments, the policy's net cash surrender value is such that it would not maintain insurance in force until the end of the next reporting period, a notice to this effect shall be included in the report; or
 - (H) For flexible premium policies:
- If, assuming guaranteed interest, mortality and expense loads, the policy's net cash surrender value will not maintain insurance in force until the end of the next reporting period unless further premium payments are made, a notice to this effect shall be included in the report.
 - (2) For all other policies, where applicable:
 - (A) Current death benefit;
 - (B) Annual contract premium;
 - (C) Current cash surrender value;
 - (D) Current dividend;
 - (E) Application of current dividend; and
 - (F) Amount of outstanding loan.
- (3) Insurers writing life insurance policies that do not build nonforfeiture values shall only be required to provide an annual report with respect to these policies for those years when a change has been made to non-guaranteed policy elements by the insurer.
- (b) If the annual report does not include an in force illustration, it shall contain the following notice displayed prominently: "IMPORTANT POLICY OWNER NOTICE: You should consider requesting more detailed information about your policy to understand how it may perform in the future. You should not consider replacement of your policy or make changes in your coverage without requesting a current illustration. You may annually

Insurance Department

§38a-819-66

request, without charge, such an illustration by calling (insurer's phone number), writing to (insurer's name) at (insurer's address) or contacting your agent. If you do not receive a current illustration of your policy within 30 days from your request, you should contact your state insurance department." The insurer may vary the sequential order of the methods for obtaining an in force illustration.

- (c) Upon the request of the policy owner, the insurer shall furnish an in force illustration of current and future benefits and values based on the insurer's present illustrated scale. This illustration shall comply with the requirements of subsections (a) and (b) of section 38a-819-61 of the regulations of Connecticut State Agencies and subsections (a) and (e) of section 38a-819-62 of the regulations of Connecticut State Agencies. No signature or other acknowledgment of receipt of this illustration shall be required.
- (d) If an adverse change in non-guaranteed elements that could affect the policy has been made by the insurer since the last annual report, the annual report shall contain a notice of that fact and the nature of the change prominently displayed.

(Adopted effective January 1, 1999)

Sec. 38a-819-66. Annual certifications

- (a) The board of directors of each insurer shall appoint one or more illustration actuaries.
- (b) The illustration actuary shall certify that the disciplined current scale used in illustrations is in conformity with the Actuarial Standard of Practice for Compliance with the NAIC Model Regulation on Life Insurance Illustrations promulgated by the Actuarial Standards Board, and that the illustrated scales used in insurer-authorized illustrations meet the requirements of this regulation.
 - (c) The illustration actuary shall:

Revised: 2015-11-23

- (1) Be a member in good standing of the American Academy of Actuaries;
- (2) Be familiar with the standard of practice regarding life insurance policy illustrations;
- (3) Not have been found by the commissioner, following appropriate notice and hearing to have:
- (A) Violated any provision of, or any obligation imposed by, the insurance law or other law in the course of his or her dealings as an illustration actuary;
 - (B) Been found guilty of fraudulent or dishonest practices;
- (C) Demonstrated his or her incompetence, lack of cooperation, or untrustworthiness to act as an illustration actuary; or
- (D) Resigned or been removed as an illustration actuary within the past five (5) years as a result of acts or omissions indicated in any adverse report on examination or as a result of a failure to adhere to generally acceptable actuarial standards;
- (4) Not fail to notify the commissioner of any action taken by a commissioner of another state similar to that under subdivision (3) of this subsection;
- (5) Disclose in the annual certification whether, since the last certification, a currently payable scale applicable for business issued within the previous five (5) years and within the scope of the certification has been reduced for reasons other than changes in the

§38a-819-67

Insurance Department

experience factors underlying the disciplined current scale. If non-guaranteed elements illustrated for new policies are not consistent with those illustrated for similar in force policies, this shall be disclosed in the annual certification. If non-guaranteed elements illustrated for both new and in force policies are not consistent with the non-guaranteed elements actually being paid, charged or credited to the same or similar forms, this shall be disclosed in the annual certification; and

- (6) Disclose in the annual certification the method used to allocate overhead expenses for all illustrations:
 - (A) Fully allocated expenses;
 - (B) Marginal expenses; or
- (C) A generally recognized expense table based on fully allocated expenses representing a significant portion of insurance companies and approved by the commissioner.
- (d) (1) The illustration actuary shall file a certification with the board and with the commissioner:
 - (A) Annually for all policy forms for which illustrations are used; and
 - (B) Before a new policy form is illustrated.
- (2) If an error in a previous certification is discovered, the illustration actuary shall notify the board of directors of the insurer and the commissioner promptly.
- (e) If an illustration actuary is unable to certify the scale for any policy form illustration the insurer intends to use, the actuary shall notify the board of directors of the insurer and the commissioner promptly of his or her inability to certify.
- (f) A responsible officer of the insurer, other than the illustration actuary, shall certify annually:
- (1) That the illustration formats meet the requirements of this regulation and that the scales used in insurer-authorized illustrations are those scales certified by the illustration actuary; and
- (2) That the company has provided its agents with information about the expense allocation method used by the company in its illustrations and disclosed as required in subdivision (6) of subsection (c) of this section.
- (g) The annual certifications shall be provided to the commissioner each year by a date determined by the insurer.
- (h) If an insurer changes the illustration actuary responsible for all or a portion of the company's policy forms, the insurer shall notify the commissioner of that fact promptly and disclose the reason for the change.

(Adopted effective January 1, 1999)

Sec. 38a-819-67. Reserved for future use

Sec. 38a-819-68. Separability

If any provision of sections 38a-819-58 to 38a-819-69, inclusive, of the regulations of Connecticut State Agencies or the application thereof to any person or circumstance is for any reason held to be invalid, the remainder of these regulations, and the application of such

Insurance Department

§38a-819-72

provision to other persons or circumstances, shall not be affected.

(Adopted effective January 1, 1999)

Sec. 38a-819-69. Effective date

Sections 38a-819-58 to 38a-819-69, inclusive, of the regulations of Connecticut State Agencies shall become effective January 1, 1999 and shall apply to policies sold on or after the effective date.

(Adopted effective January 1, 1999)

Military Sales Practices

Sec. 38a-819-70. Purpose

- (a) The purpose of sections 38a-819-70 to 38a-819-75, inclusive, of the Regulations of Connecticut State Agencies is to set forth standards to protect service members of the United States Armed Forces from dishonest and predatory insurance sales practices by declaring certain identified practices to be false, misleading, deceptive or unfair.
- (b) Nothing in sections 38a-819-70 to 38a-819-75, inclusive, of the Regulations of Connecticut State Agencies shall be construed to create or imply a private cause of action for a violation of sections 38a-819-70 to 38a-819-75, inclusive, of the Regulations of Connecticut State Agencies.

(Adopted effective December 10, 2007)

Sec. 38a-819-71. Scope

Sections 38a-819-70 to 38a-819-75, inclusive, of the Regulations of Connecticut State Agencies shall apply to the solicitation or sale of any life insurance or annuity product by an insurer or insurance producer to an active duty service member of the United States Armed Forces.

(Adopted effective December 10, 2007)

Sec. 38a-819-72. Exemptions

Sections 38a-819-70 to 38a-819-75, inclusive, of the Regulations of Connecticut State Agencies shall not apply to solicitations or sales involving:

- (1) Credit insurance;
- (2) Group life insurance or group annuities where there is no in-person, face-to-face solicitation of individuals by an insurance producer or where the contract or certificate does not include a side fund;
- (3) An application to the existing insurer that issued the existing policy or contract when a contractual change or a conversion privilege is being exercised; or, when the existing policy or contract is being replaced by the same insurer pursuant to a program filed with and approved by the Insurance Commissioner; or, when a term conversion privilege is exercised among corporate affiliates;

§38a-819-73

Insurance Department

- (4) Individual stand-alone health policies, including disability income policies;
- (5) Contracts offered by Servicemembers' Group Life Insurance (SGLI) or Veterans' Group Life Insurance (VGLI), as authorized by 38 U.S.C. Section 1965 *et seq.*; or
- (6) Life insurance contracts offered through or by a non-profit military association, qualifying under Section 501 (c)(23) of the Internal Revenue Code (IRC), and which are not underwritten by an insurer; or
 - (7) Contracts used to fund:
- (A) An employee pension or welfare benefit plan that is covered by the Employee Retirement and Income Security Act (ERISA);
- (B) A plan described by Sections 401(a), 401(k), 403(b), 408(k) or 408(p) of the Internal Revenue Code (IRC), as amended, if established or maintained by an employer;
- (C) A government or church plan defined in Section 414 of the Internal Revenue Code (IRC), a government or church welfare benefit plan, or a deferred compensation plan of a state or local government or tax exempt organization under Section 457 of the IRC;
- (D) A nonqualified deferred compensation arrangement established or maintained by an employer or plan sponsor;
- (E) Settlements of or assumptions of liabilities associated with personal injury litigation or any dispute or claim resolution process; or
 - (F) Prearranged funeral contracts.
- (8) Nothing in sections 38a-819-70 to 38a-819-75, inclusive, of the Regulations of Connecticut State Agencies shall be construed to abrogate the ability of nonprofit organizations (or other organizations) to educate members of the United States Armed Forces in accordance with Department of Defense (DOD) Instruction 1344.07 PERSONAL COMMERCIAL SOLICITATION ON DOD INSTALLATIONS or successor directive.
- (9) For purposes of sections 38a-819-70 to 38a-819-75, inclusive, of the Regulations of Connecticut State Agencies, general advertisements, direct mail and internet marketing shall not constitute solicitation. Telephone marketing shall not constitute solicitation provided the caller explicitly and conspicuously discloses that the product concerned is life insurance and makes no statements that avoid a clear and unequivocal statement that life insurance is the subject matter of the solicitation. Nothing in this subsection shall be construed to exempt an insurer or insurance producer from sections 38a-819-70 to 38a-819-75, inclusive, of the Regulations of Connecticut State Agencies in any in-person, face-to-face meeting established as a result of the solicitation exemptions identified in this subsection.

(Adopted effective December 10, 2007)

Sec. 38a-819-73. Definitions

As used in sections 38a-819-70 to 38a-819-75, inclusive, of the Regulations of Connecticut State Agencies:

(1) "Active Duty" means full-time duty in the active military service of the United States and includes members of the reserve component (National Guard and Reserve) while

Insurance Department

Revised: 2015-11-23

§38a-819-73

serving under published orders for active duty or full-time training. The term does not include members of the reserve component who are performing active duty or active duty for training under military calls or orders specifying periods of less than 31 calendar days.

- (2) "Department of Defense (DOD) Personnel" means all active duty service members and all civilian employees, including nonappropriated fund employees and special government employees, of the Department of Defense.
- (3) "Door to Door" means a solicitation or sales method whereby an insurance producer proceeds randomly or selectively from household to household without prior specific appointment.
- (4) "General Advertisement" means an advertisement having as its sole purpose the promotion of the reader's or viewer's interest in the concept of insurance or in the promotion of the insurer or the insurance producer.
- (5) "Insurer" means an insurance company required to be licensed under the laws of this state to provide life insurance products, including annuities.
- (6) "Insurance producer" means a person required to be licensed under the laws of this state to sell, solicit or negotiate life insurance, including annuities.
- (7) "Known" or "Knowingly" means, depending on its use in sections 38a-819-70 to 38a-819-75, inclusive, of the Regulations of Connecticut State Agencies, the insurance producer or insurer had actual awareness, or in the exercise of ordinary care should have known, that the person solicited is a service member.
- (8) "Life Insurance" means insurance coverage on human lives including benefits of endowment and annuities, and may include benefits in the event of death or dismemberment by accident and benefits for disability income and unless otherwise specifically excluded, includes individually issued annuities.
- (9) "Military Installation" means any federally owned, leased, or operated base, reservation, post, camp, building, or other facility to which service members are assigned for duty, including barracks, transient housing, and family quarters.
- (10) "My Pay" means a Defense Finance and Accounting Service (DFAS) web-based system that enables service members to process certain discretionary pay transactions or provide updates to personal information data elements without using paper forms.
- (11) "Service Member" means any active duty officer (commissioned and warrant) or enlisted member of the United States Armed Forces.
- (12) "Side Fund" means a fund or reserve that is part of or otherwise attached to a life insurance policy (excluding individually issued annuities) by rider, endorsement or other mechanism which accumulates premium or deposits at interest or by other means. The term does not include (A) accumulated or cash value or secondary guarantees provided by a universal life policy; (B) cash values provided by a whole life policy which are subject to standard nonforfeiture law for life insurance; (C) or a premium deposit fund which (i) contains only premiums paid in advance which accumulate at interest; (ii) imposes no penalty for withdrawal; (iii) does not permit funding beyond future required premiums; (iv) is not marketed or intended as an investment; and (v) does not carry a commission, either

§38a-819-74

Insurance Department

paid or calculated.

- (13) "Specific Appointment" means a prearranged appointment agreed upon by both parties and definite as to place and time.
- (14) "United States Armed Forces" means all components of the Army, Navy, Air Force, Marine Corps, and Coast Guard.

(Adopted effective December 10, 2007)

Sec. 38a-819-74. Practices declared false, misleading, deceptive or unfair

- (a) The following acts or practices when committed on a military installation by an insurer or insurance producer with respect to the in-person, face-to-face solicitation of life insurance are declared to be false, misleading, deceptive or unfair:
- (1) Knowingly soliciting the purchase of any life insurance product "door to door" or without first establishing a specific appointment for each meeting with the prospective purchaser;
- (2) Soliciting service members in a group or "mass" audience or in a "captive" audience where attendance is not voluntary;
- (3) Knowingly making appointments with or soliciting service members during their normally scheduled duty hours;
- (4) Making appointments with or soliciting service members in barracks, day rooms, unit areas, or transient personnel housing or other areas where the installation commander has prohibited solicitation;
- (5) Soliciting the sale of insurance without first obtaining permission from an office designated by the installation commander;
 - (6) Posting unauthorized bulletins, notices or advertisements;
- (7) Failing to present DD Form 2885, *Personal Commercial Solicitation Evaluation*, to service members solicited or encouraging persons solicited not to complete or submit a DD Form 2885; or
- (8) Knowingly accepting an application for life insurance or issuing a policy of life insurance on the life of an enlisted member of the United States Armed Forces without first obtaining for the insurer's files a completed copy of any required form which confirms that the applicant has received counseling or fulfilled any other similar requirement for the sale of life insurance established by regulations, directives or rules of DOD or any branch of the Armed Forces.
- (b) The following acts or practices when committed on a military installation by an insurer or insurance producer constitute corrupt practices, improper influences or inducements and are declared to be false, misleading, deceptive or unfair:
- (1) Using DOD personnel, directly or indirectly, as a representative or agent in any official or business capacity with or without compensation with respect to the solicitation or sale of life insurance to service members; or
- (2) Using an insurance producer to participate in any United States Armed Forces sponsored education or orientation program.

Insurance Department

Revised: 2015-11-23

§38a-819-74

- (c) The following acts or practices by an insurer or insurance producer constitute corrupt practices, improper influences or inducements and are declared to be false, misleading, deceptive or unfair regardless of location:
- (1) Submitting, processing or assisting in the submission or processing of any allotment form or similar device used by the United States Armed Forces to direct a service member's pay to a third party for the purchase of life insurance. The foregoing includes, but is not limited to, using or assisting in using a service member's MyPay account or other similar internet or electronic medium for such purposes. This subsection does not prohibit assisting a service member by providing insurer or premium information necessary to complete any allotment form;
- (2) Knowingly receiving funds from a service member for the payment of premium from a depository institution with which the service member has no formal banking relationship. For purposes of this section, a formal banking relationship is established when the depository institution: (A) provides the service member a deposit agreement and periodic statements and makes disclosures required by the Truth in Savings Act, 12 USC § 4301 et seq. and the regulations promulgated thereunder; and (B) permits the service member to make deposits and withdrawals unrelated to the payment or processing of insurance premiums;
- (3) Employing any device or method or entering into any agreement whereby funds received from a service member by allotment for the payment of insurance premiums are identified on the service member's Leave and Earnings Statement or equivalent or successor form as "Savings" or "Checking" and where the service member has no formal banking relationship as defined in subdivision (2) of this subsection;
- (4) Entering into any agreement with a depository institution for the purpose of receiving funds from a service member whereby the depository institution, with or without compensation, agrees to accept direct deposits from a service member with whom it has no formal banking relationship;
- (5) Using DOD personnel, directly or indirectly, as a representative or agent in any official or unofficial capacity with or without compensation with respect to the solicitation or sale of life insurance to service members who are junior in rank or grade, or to the family members of such personnel;
- (6) Offering or giving anything of value, directly or indirectly, to DOD personnel to procure their assistance in encouraging, assisting or facilitating the solicitation or sale of life insurance to another service member;
- (7) Knowingly offering or giving anything of value to a service member with a pay grade of E-4 or below for his or her attendance to any event where an application for life insurance is solicited; or
- (8) Advising a service member with a pay grade of E-4 or below to change his or her income tax withholding or State of legal residence for the sole purpose of increasing disposable income to purchase life insurance.
 - (d) The following acts or practices by an insurer or insurance producer lead to confusion

§38a-819-74

Insurance Department

regarding source, sponsorship, approval or affiliation and are declared to be false, misleading, deceptive or unfair:

- (1) Making any representation, or using any device, title, descriptive name or identifier that has the tendency or capacity to confuse or mislead a service member into believing that the insurer, insurance producer or product offered is affiliated, connected or associated with, endorsed, sponsored, sanctioned or recommended by the U.S. Government, the United States Armed Forces, or any State or Federal agency or government entity. Examples of prohibited insurance producer titles include, but are not limited to, "Battalion Insurance Counselor," "Unit Insurance Advisor," "Servicemen's Group Life Insurance Conversion Consultant," or "Veteran's Benefits Counselor." Nothing in sections 38a-819-70 to 38a-819-75, inclusive, of the Regulations of Connecticut State Agencies shall be construed to prohibit a person from using a professional designation awarded after successful completion of a course of instruction in the business of insurance by an accredited institution of higher learning. Such designations include, but are not limited to, Chartered Life Underwriter (CLU), Chartered Financial Consultant (ChFC), Certified Financial Planner (CFP), Master of Science In Financial Services (MSFS), or Masters of Science Financial Planning (MS); or
- (2) Soliciting the purchase of any life insurance product through the use of or in conjunction with any third party service or fraternal organization that promotes the welfare of or assists members of the United States Armed Forces in a manner that has the tendency or capacity to confuse or mislead a service member into believing that either the insurer, insurance producer or insurance product is affiliated, connected or associated with, endorsed, sponsored, sanctioned or recommended by the U.S. Government, or the United States Armed Forces.
- (e) The following acts or practices by an insurer or insurance producer lead to confusion regarding premiums, costs or investment returns and are declared to be false, misleading, deceptive or unfair:
- (1) Using or describing the credited interest rate on a life insurance policy in a manner that implies that the credited interest rate is a net return on premium paid; or
- (2) Excluding individually issued annuities, misrepresenting the mortality costs of a life insurance product, including stating or implying that the product "costs nothing" or is "free".
- (f) The following acts or practices by an insurer or insurance producer regarding SGLI or VGLI are declared to be false, misleading, deceptive or unfair:
- (1) Making any representation regarding the availability, suitability amount, cost, exclusions or limitations to coverage provided to a service member or dependents by SGLI or VGLI, which is false, misleading or deceptive;
- (2) Making any representation regarding conversion requirements, including the costs of coverage, or exclusions or limitations to coverage of SGLI or VGLI to private insurers which is false, misleading or deceptive; or
- (3) Suggesting, recommending or encouraging a service member to cancel or terminate his or her SGLI policy or issuing a life insurance policy which replaces an existing SGLI

Insurance Department

Revised: 2015-11-23

§38a-819-74

policy unless the replacement shall take effect upon or after the service member's separation from the United States Armed Forces.

- (g) The following acts or practices by an insurer or insurance producer regarding disclosure are declared to be false, misleading, deceptive or unfair:
- (1) Deploying, using or contracting for any lead generating materials designed exclusively for use with service members that do not clearly and conspicuously disclose that the recipient will be contacted by an insurance producer, if that is the case, for the purpose of soliciting the purchase of life insurance;
- (2) Failing to disclose that a solicitation for the sale of life insurance will be made when establishing a specific appointment for an in-person face to face meeting with a prospective purchaser;
- (3) Excluding individually issued annuities, failing to clearly and conspicuously disclose the fact that the product being sold is life insurance;
- (4) Failing to make, at the time of sale or offer to an individual known to be a service member, the written disclosures required by Section 10 of the "Military Personnel Financial Services Protection Act," Pub. L. No. 109-290, p.16; or
- (5) Excluding individually issued annuities, when the sale is conducted in-person face-to-face with an individual known to be a service member, failing to provide the applicant at the time the application is taken: (A) an explanation of any free look period with instructions on how to cancel if a policy is issued; and (B) either a copy of the application or a written disclosure. The copy of the application or the written disclosure shall clearly and concisely set out the type of life insurance, the death benefit applied for and its expected first year cost. A basic illustration that meets the requirements of section 38a-819-62 shall be deemed sufficient to meet this requirement for a written disclosure.
- (h) The following acts or practices by an insurer or insurance producer with respect to the sale of certain life insurance products are declared to be false, misleading, deceptive or unfair:
- (1) Excluding individually issued annuities, recommending the purchase of any life insurance product which includes a side fund to a service member in pay grades E-4 and below unless the insurer has reasonable grounds for believing that the life insurance death benefit, standing alone, is suitable;
- (2) Offering for sale or selling a life insurance product which includes a side fund to a service member in pay grades E-4 and below who is currently enrolled in SGLI, is presumed unsuitable unless, after the completion of a needs assessment, the insurer demonstrates that the applicant's SGLI death benefit, together with any other military survivor benefits, savings and investments, survivor income, and other life insurance are insufficient to meet the applicant's insurable needs for life insurance. (A)Insurable needs are the risks associated with premature death taking into consideration the financial obligations and immediate and future cash needs of the applicant's estate and survivors or dependents. (B) Other military survivor benefits include, but are not limited to: the Death Gratuity, Funeral Reimbursement, Transition Assistance, Survivor and Dependents' Educational Assistance, Dependency and

§38a-819-75

Insurance Department

Revised: 2015-11-23

Indemnity Compensation, TRICARE Healthcare Benefits, Survivor Housing Benefits and Allowances, Federal Income Tax Forgiveness, and Social Security Survivor Benefits;

- (3) Excluding individually issued annuities, offering for sale or selling any life insurance contract which includes a side fund: (A) unless interest credited accrues from the date of deposit to the date of withdrawal and permits withdrawals without limit or penalty; (B) unless the applicant has been provided with a schedule of effective rates of return based upon cash flows of the combined product. For this disclosure, the effective rate of return will consider all premiums and cash contributions made by the policyholder and all cash accumulations and cash surrender values available to the policyholder in addition to life insurance coverage. This schedule will be provided for at least each policy year from one (1) to ten (10) and for every fifth policy year thereafter ending at age 100, policy maturity or final expiration; and (C) which by default diverts or transfers funds accumulated in the side fund to pay, reduce or offset any premiums due;
- (4) Excluding individually issued annuities, offering for sale or selling any life insurance contract which after considering all policy benefits, including but not limited to endowment, return of premium or persistency, does not comply with standard nonforfeiture law for life insurance; or
- (5) Selling any life insurance product to an individual known to be a service member that excludes coverage if the insured's death is related to war, declared or undeclared, or any act related to military service except for an accidental death coverage such as double indemnity, which may be excluded.

(Adopted effective December 10, 2007)

Sec. 38a-819-75. Severability

If any provision of sections 38a-819-70 to 38a-819-74, inclusive, of the Regulations of Connecticut State Agencies or the application thereof to any person or circumstance is held invalid for any reason, the invalidity shall not affect the other provisions or any other application of these sections which can be given effect without the invalid provisions or application. To this end all provisions of said sections are declared to be severable.

(Adopted effective December 10, 2007)

- 48 -